

RESEARCH REPORT

A GENDER ANALYSIS @WHA70 DETAILED ANALYSIS



Global Health Centre

Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies Chemin Eugène-Rigot 2 | Case postale 1672 1211 Geneva 21 – Switzerland

Tel +41 908 4558 **Fax** +41 908 4594

Email globalhealth@graduateinstitute.ch

graduateinstitute.ch/globalhealth

Citation of this report: Hankivsky O, Told M (2017). A Gender Analysis @WHA70. Geneva: Global Health Centre, the Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies.



A GENDER ANALYSIS @WHA70

KEY FINDINGS AND DETAILED ANALYSIS (as of 15 May 2017)

CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONS	3
INTRODUCTION	4
KEY FINDINGS OF THE GENDER ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDED ACTIONS	5
@WHA70 agenda documents	
@Proposed Programme Budget 2018-2019	
Recommended actions for Member States and WHO	
DETAILED GENDER ANALYSIS @WHA70	7
2. Report of the Executive Board on its 139th and 140th sessions	7
11. Programme and budget matters	7
12. Preparedness, Surveillance, and Response	12
13. Health Systems	15
14. Communicable Diseases	16
15. Noncommunicable diseases	17
16. Promoting health through the life course	19
17. Progress Reports	20
20. Financial matters	24
21. Audit and oversight matters	24
22. Staffing matters	25
23. Management, legal and governance matters	26
ANNEX 1: SEX AND/OR GENDER & SDG 5 @WHA70 DOCUMENTS	29
ANNEX 2: GENDER, EQUITY & HUMAN RIGHTS @WHA70 DOCUMENTS	30
DEEDENOES	0.4

ABBREVIATIONS

ART Antiretroviral Therapy
COP Conference of the Parties

DG Director General EB Executive Board

FAO Food and Agriculture Organization

FCTC Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

GER Gender, Equity and Human Rights

GM Gender Mainstreaming

HQ WHO Headquarters / WHO Secretariat in Geneva

HR Human Ressources

IOAC Independent Oversight and Advisory Committee

LIC Low-Income Country

LMIC Low- and Middle-Income Country
MERS Middle East Respiratory Syndrome

MERS-CoV Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus

MPHO Medical Products of Human Origin

MS Member State

NCDs Noncommunicable Diseases

OIE World Organisation for Animal Health PIP Pandemic Influenza Preparedness

R&D Research and Development

SES Socioeconomic Status

SDGs Sustainable Development Goals

SG Secretary General

SSFFC substandard/spurious/falsely-labelled/falsified/counterfeit

STI Sexually Transmitted Infection

TDR Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases

TB Tuberculosis

UHC Universal Health Coverage

UN United Nations

UNDP United Nations Development Programme

UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund

WHA World Health Assembly

WHE WHO Health Emergencies Programme

WHO World Health Organization



INTRODUCTION

WHO defines gender as "socially constructed characteristics of women and men – such as norms, roles and relationships of and between groups of women and men" (1). Being male or female has a profound impact on experiences of health, health status, and use of health services. The consequences of not addressing gender are significant: including inefficient use of health resources, ineffective health services, unnecessary morbidity, premature mortality and potentially a widening overall gender gap in health.

WHO has made the commitment to "enhance, expand and institutionalize WHO's capacity to analyze the role of gender and sex in health, and to monitor and address systemic and avoidable gender-based inequalities in health" (2). The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development Agenda also includes a commitment to gender equality in SDG Goal 5: Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls.

The internationally recognized strategy of working towards gender equality is *gender mainstreaming* (GM) and a key tool of GM is gender analysis. *Gender analysis in health* examines how biological and sociocultural factors, interact to influence health behavior, outcomes and services (1). Gender intersects with other factors such as age, ethnicity, socioeconomic status, disability, and sexual orientation. In 2012, WHO committed to mainstreaming an integrated approach including gender, equity and human rights in policies programmes and actions. In the most recent proposed budget, it was noted that this has expanded to include social determinants of health.

The Agenda of the 70th session of the World Health Assembly was analyzed through a sex and/or gender lens, also considering SDG 5¹. This document includes a detailed gender analysis of the documents of agenda items 1 to 24 (including its sub-items)².

1

¹ A separate table is also included in Annex II that examines stated priorities and actions against the current WHO approach to mainstream a combination of gender, equity, and human rights in its policies, programmes and activities.

² The analysis covered a total of 62 main documents for the 70th World Health Assembly (http://apps.who.int/gb/e/e_wha70.html) as of May 13, 2017 as well as selected key documents cited within the main documents. Fourteen (14) (A 70/3, 14 Add.1, 15, 16, 18, 24, 27, 30, 39, 39 Add.1, 43, 44, 50 Add.1 and 50 Add.2) were not yet posted. Of the available documents, nine (9) (A 70/1, 4, 5, 6, 41, 42, 49, 54, and 55) were determined to be not applicable. The final total of included documents was 39. However, it is important to note that two of the documents – e.g. A70/7 Proposed Programme Budget 2018-2019 and A70/38 Progress Reports contain numerous categories and programmes which required a more detailed analysis and summary.

KEY FINDINGS OF THE GENDER ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDED ACTIONS

@WHA70 agenda documents

- → Despite WHO's commitment to advancing gender equality, the application of gender analysis across policies, programmes and actions is often absent or inconsistent. See Annex 1.
- → Just over 50% of the documents (i.e. 20/39 documents related to different agenda items included in the overall review) make *any* mention of sex and/or gender. None of these consistently apply a gender analysis across principles, plans, recommendations or actions.
- → 90% of the documents that mention sex and/or gender, discuss women/females and/or girls, only 25% of these documents mention men/males and or boys. Only 15% of these documents mention sex and/or gender note SDG 5.
- → Specific health needs of women/girls tend to be linked with sexual, reproductive or maternal health.
- Areas of relative strength include reproductive, maternal, newborn, child and adolescent health, violence and injuries, tobacco control, dementia, strategy for integrating gender analysis into work of WHO (in the Progress reports); areas of relative weakness include health emergencies (a growing area of WHO priority and resource allocation), pandemics, vector control response, and access to essential medicines.
- → Across all documents, there is an inconsistent application of a gender analysis (e.g. in the Proposed Programme Budget and other reports, including Progress reports). A variety and combination of terms are used, including but not limited to sex, gender, equity, equality, human rights, and social determinants.

@Proposed Programme Budget 2018-2019

- → Budget lines specific to advancing gender equality are confined to one WHO category area, namely Category 3: Promoting health through the life course.
- → Within Category 3, a new programme has been announced that will combine gender, equity, human rights and social determinants to strengthen WHO cross-cutting work in respect to equity and the SDG Agenda. However, the budget for the new combined programme shows a decrease of 1.4 million over what the previous two programmes received combined in 2016 (i.e. Gender, equity and human rights: 16.3 million; Social determinants of health: 35.6 million respectively). This decreased budget allocation will further undermine the already limited financial and human resources for mainstreaming gender equality across the work of WHO.
- → Within Category 3, two programmes, namely 3.1. Reproductive, maternal, newborn and child health and 3.5. Health and the environment, will receive the most financial support. More than half of all Category 3 funding is going to 3.1. Reproductive, maternal, newborn and child health. Equity, social determinants, gender equality and human rights will receive only approximately 13% of the total Category 3 funding.
- → Apart from the WHO Health Emergencies Program and Polio, four other WHO categories make some note of sex and/or gender. However, the mentioning of sex and/or gender is not consistently applied in output/outcome indicators, planned deliverables across the three levels of WHO or accompanied by specific budgetary resources.



Recommended actions for Member States and WHO

- → Ensure political commitments at highest levels, including by the Director General, to advance gender equality.
- → Conduct an annual gender analysis of the WHO Programme Budget to ensure a positive impact of the budgetary decisions on the ability to mainstream a gender analysis and to advance gender equality.
- → Analyse the mentioning of sex and/or gender and the impact of the programme activities on gender systematically throughout all categories and programme areas, including guiding principles and planned deliverables across the three levels of WHO.
- → Dedicate 2% of all budget lines with exception of 3.1 Equity, social determinants, gender equality and human rights - to raise the visibility and ensure adequate resources and capacity to mainstream gender equality.
- → Ensure strong and consistent messaging concerning health equity, working towards health equality and protecting human rights.
- → Apply a gender analysis, by inter alia delinking gender from a primary focus on women and girls, ensuring the inclusion of men and boys, examining relationships between the genders, and by acknowledging diverse gender identities.
- → Delink a gendered focus on women's and girls` health from sexual reproduction.

DETAILED GENDER ANALYSIS @WHA70

The following section analyses the Provisional Agenda of the 70th World Health Assembly A70/1 through a sex and/or gender lens, also considering SDG 5³. It includes a detailed gender analysis of the documents of agenda items 1 to 24 (including its sub-items)⁴ and covers – wherever appropriate – the following three aspects:

"Key Findings" identify the extent to which sex and/or gender and related factors are considered in the documents and are mainstreamed;

"Evidence" presents examples of evidence to show the importance of a gender analysis to these issues⁵:

"Action" recommends potential actions for mainstreaming a gender analysis.

2. Report of the Executive Board on its 139th and 140th sessions Document A70/2

- → **Key Findings:** The Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health to be revised to include a section on the High-level Working Group on Health and Human Rights of Women, Children and Adolescents.
- → Evidence: A gender analysis within health research and practice strengthens health systems and reduces health inequities, yet gender is often not mainstreamed in global health policies and programmes (3). A focus on women and girls is important, but the determinants of gender inequality, and the role of men and boys need to be considered (4) across all WHO research, policies and practices.
- → **Recommended action:** Consider the relevance of sex and/or gender within the WHO EB meetings and reports on technical, program and budget matters, financial matters, governance and staffing.

11. Programme and budget matters

- 11.2 Proposed programme budget 2018–2019 Document A70/7
 - → **Key Findings:** Table 1 provides a gender analyses of the WHA Programme budget across the six programme areas based on a search of key words in document A70/7.6
 - → **Budget Overview:** A significant shift is proposed in the WHO structure to advance cross-cutting activities in respect to equity and advancement of SDGs, among others, the merging of equity, social determinants, gender and human rights into one program, as well as current reporting that 12/23 WHO program areas contribute to SDG 5.

Table 1: Sex and/or Gender and SDG 5 @budget categories

³ A separate table is also included in Annex II that examines stated priorities and actions against the current WHO approach to mainstream a combination of gender, equity, and human rights in its policies, programmes and activities.

⁴ The analysis covered a total of 62 main documents for the 70th World Health Assembly (http://apps.who.int/qb/e/e_wha70.html) as of May 13, 2017 as well as selected key documents cited within the main documents. Fourteen (14) (A 70/3, 14 Add.1, 15, 16, 18, 24, 27, 30, 39, 39 Add.1, 43, 44, 50 Add.1 and 50 Add.2) were not yet posted. Of the available documents, nine (9) (A 70/1, 4, 5, 6, 41, 42, 49, 54, and 55) were determined to be not applicable. The final total of included documents was 39. However, it is important to note that two of the documents – e.g. A70/7 Proposed Programme Budget 2018-2019 and A70/38 Progress Reports contain numerous categories and programmes which required a more detailed analysis and summary.

⁵ The evidence is intended to be illustrative, rather than exhaustive.

⁶ Gender-related evidence relevant to each section can be found elsewhere in this document. All Programme Budget text was analysed and refers to relevant gender aspects related to WHO's focus 2018 – 2019 in the respective category.



Category	Sex and/or Gender	SDG 5
Communicable Diseases	✓	✓
Noncommunicable Diseases	✓	✓
Promoting Health Through the Life Course	✓	✓
Health Systems	✓	✓
WHO Health Emergencies Programme		
Corporate Services/Enabling Functions	✓	
Polio Eradication (Stand-alone Category)		

→ Evidence: International and national efforts to promote gender equality are chronically underfunded, particularly when compared to other priorities outlined in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development (5) and the same is true for WHO, as evidenced from the analysis of the programme budget 2018-2019 and as reported in the WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017. Gender analysis of budgets are effective for determining whether organizations, donors and/or governments are dedicated enough financial and human resources to advancing equality (6, 7).

→ Recommended actions:

- Need to apply an annual gender analysis of the budget that makes the gender impact of budgetary decisions across all categories and all WHO levels explicit.
- Consider dedicating 2% of all category programme budgets (with exception of 3.1. Equity, social determinants, gender equality and human rights) for the task of mainstreaming considerations of gender, equity, human rights and social determinants.

Details of Document 70/7

Category 1 – Communicable Diseases - Document A70/7

1.1 HIV and Hepatitis

- → **Key findings:** The Global health sector strategy on HIV, viral hepatitis and sexually transmitted infections for 2016–2021 makes reference to human rights, gender, and addressing HIV among women and girls; HIV and hepatitis responses will need to demonstrate their impact on SDG5;
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: equitable access to HIV prevention, diagnosis, care and treatment (Regional office); technical support for equitable inclusion of key populations in HIV response, guidance on sexual and reproductive health, maternal and child health (HQ).

1.2 Tuberculosis

- → Key findings: The End TB Strategy emphasizes universal coverage and social protection, analysis of data to show within country inequalities and equity.
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: More focus on in-country inequalities, universal health coverage, and social protection; Provision of policy guidance that includes attention to gender, equity and human rights (HQ).

1.3 Malaria

- → **Key findings**: The *Global technical strategy for malaria 2016–2030* prioritizes universal access to prevention, diagnosis and treatment.
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: Generating information for better malaria stratification by sex, economic status, age, rural/urban, marginalized populations; ethnicity/race (Regional offices)

1.4 Neglected Tropical Diseases

- → Key findings: The WHO Roadmap provides a rigorous analysis of considerations related to equity, gender and other social determinants of health. The work of the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR), co-sponsored by UNICEF, UNDP, the World Bank and WHO, contributes to reducing the global burden of infectious diseases of poverty and improving the health of vulnerable populations, including women and children;
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: Use of operational research outcomes and gender equity data (Regional Offices); production of gender and equity data where possible and facilitate interdepartmental and intersectoral policy dialogue on gender and equity (HQ).

1.5 Vaccine-Preventable Diseases

→ WHO 2018-2019 focus: Identifying inequities in coverage (Regional office); implementation research to help with barriers to reaching equitable coverage (Country office)

1.6 Antimicrobial Resistance

- → Key findings: WHO's achievements in this category will make strong contributions to the achievement of SDG 5 through identifying gender inequalities in access to health services and inclusion of all.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: Update guidance and training on maternal and child health to reflect the importance of anti-microbial resistance; strengthen the evidence base on the etiology of maternal and neonatal sepsis (HQ)

Category 2 – Noncommunicable Diseases - Document A70/7

2.1 Noncommunicable Diseases

- → Key findings: The prevention of NCDs is critical to development and equity; NCDs, and their modifiable risk factors, are associated with marked inequities resulting from various social determinants, including poverty and illiteracy, gender differences in vulnerability and related risk factors. WHO's achievement in this category will contribute to SDG5.
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: Strengthen national capacity to detect, diagnose, treat and manage NCDs and risk factors as part of the national health system, which an emphasis on primary health care aimed at ensuring universal health coverage and reducing gender and health equity gaps (Country office)

2.2 Mental Health and Substance Abuse

→ Key findings: Gender-based violence has effect on mental health outcomes; WHO focus 2018-2019 include: Develop and implement national policies, plans, strategies in line with regional and global dementia action plans and human rights standards (Country office); provide guidance and tools for the development of human rights-compliant mental health related policies and laws, develop and disseminate guidance and technical tools on mental health interventions for populations affected by adversity such as gender based violence (HQ).

2.3 Violence and Injuries

- → **Key findings:** Inequities relating to gender, age and ethnicity, vary by causes of injury and setting. Gender inequality is both a case and consequences of violence against women and girls. Girls suffer sexual abuse two to three times more often than boys. Women are more often victims of intimate partner violence and homicide attributable to partners or ex-partners; mention of SDG target 5.2 (end violence against women and children); interventions to reduce inequities and global tool of violence and injuries require measures beyond health sector.
- → WHO focus 2018-2019: Strengthen role of health system for addressing interpersonal violence, particularly violence against women, girls and children; develop and implement policies and programmes to address violence against women (Country and Regional offices and HQ).



2.4 Disabilities and Rehabilitation

- → **Key findings:** Women, older people and poor people are more likely to experience disability.
- → WHO Focus 2018-2019: Improving access to services under universal health coverage (Country and Regional offices and HQ).

2.5 Nutrition

- → **Key findings:** 29% of women of reproductive age are overweight; lower socio-economic groups have lower prevalence of adequate breastfeeding; plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition aims to alleviate double burden of malnutrition in children.
- → WHO focus 2018-2019: Support countries to set national nutrition targets and develop or strengthen national policies, strategies and action plan with the comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young children nutrition; Strengthen human resource capacity for effective health and nutrition programmes by integrating nutrition actions for women, adolescents, children and the ageing population (Country office); Develop, implement and evaluate, as appropriate, regional action plans aligned with the comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition (Regional office); Provide technical support to regional and country offices and design tools to help countries strengthen, develop, and monitor national nutritional plans and policies aligned with the comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition (HQ).

2.6 Food Safety

→ Key findings: WHO achievement in this category will contribute directly or indirectly to achievement of SDG 5.

Category 3 – Promoting Health Through the Life Course - Document 70/7

- → Key findings: Attention to life course, health equity as critical outcome of all policies with attention to social, economic and environmental determinants, and principles of equity, gender equality and human rights, providing guidance on cross cutting areas, monitoring progress towards SDGs related to this category.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: key health issues at critical life stages (for example, pregnancy and childbirth, early childhood development, adolescent health, gender-based violence, women's health beyond reproduction, and healthy ageing); cross collaboration; provision of packages and guidelines to MS; promoting equity, gender equality and human rights, universality, and social inclusion also will be guiding priorities for the biennium and beyond.
- 3.1 Reproductive, maternal, newborn, child, and adolescent health
 - → **Key findings:** This is the only section where gender mentioned beyond the gender, equity and human rights section.

Category 4 – Health Systems - Document A70/7

- → **Key findings:** Universal health coverage (UHC) is a key element of any effort to reduce social inequities; progress in UHC includes health financing that promotes equity as many do not have access to health services and health spending can contribute to poverty.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: Strengthening health systems includes ensuring the availability of equitable, integrated, people-centred health services through an adequate, competent workforce. Links to the SDGs: The principles of UHC are clearly linked to reducing inequalities (Goal 10) and gender equality (Goal 5); Health systems has linkages with WHO's cross-cutting work on gender, human rights, equity and social determinants of health needed to ensure health systems reduce health inequities; Health systems will work closely with: the life-course category to do this.

4.1 National health policies, strategies and plans

→ WHO 2018-2019 focus: Activities towards ensuring equitable UHC and attainment of SDGs focus on improving country capacity to formulate, implement and review comprehensive national health policies, strategies and plans (including multisectoral action, a "Health in All Policies" approach and equity policies). This includes supporting countries to integrate human-rights and equity in their work; As a part of improving national health financing strategies for UHC, work includes supporting countries to monitor equity in funding and use of health services, and developing tools for economic evaluation that incorporates equity analyses.

4.2 Integrated people-centred services

- → Key findings: Reducing health inequities includes ensuring services target at risk groups, better access in underserved areas, actions to overcome gender-driven access barriers, and ensuring equitable distribution of health workers.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: Provide policy advice and support for the strengthening of Member States' governance and capacity to implement recommendations of the Commission on Health Employment and Economic Growth, with a specific focus on SDG 5 (Country and Regional offices); communicate, disseminate and support implementations of the Commission on Health Employment and Economic Growth with a specific focus on SDG5 gender equality (HQ).

4.3 Access to medicines and other health technologies, and strengthening regulatory capacity

- → Key findings: Weak regulatory systems can perpetuate inequitable access to quality medicines and impede the right to health.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: Convene WHO's Expert Committees on Biological Standardization and on Specification for Pharmaceutical Preparations, considering technological advances in the characterization of biological and biotherapeutic products, national regulatory needs and capacities and gender balance, equal regional representation and diversity of technical competence (HQ).

4.4 Health systems information and evidence

- → **Key findings:** Information gaps are large in identifying and monitoring widespread inequities, which are critical in informing policies, programmes and interventions. The work includes the disaggregation of data by sex, age and other key equity variables, and the routine collection of data on health inequities and their determinants; Equitable and sustainable access to health knowledge remains a vital need.
- → WHO 2018-2019 focus: Aim of increasing countries with annual, good quality, equity-oriented public analytical reports and monitoring health situations, trends, inequalities and determinants using global standards, including data collection and analysis; Work to strengthen equity-oriented health information systems.

Category 5 (E) – WHO Health Emergencies Programme - Document A70/7

→ Key findings: Emergencies disproportionately affect the poorest and most vulnerable people; no mention of SDG5.

Category 6 – Corporate Services/Enabling Functions - Document A70/7

→ Key findings: Organizational leadership and corporate service form the backbone of successful mainstreaming of values and approaches to equity, human rights and gender; organization and reform process in line with SDGs.



6.1 Leadership and Governance

→ Key findings: Focus on progress towards meeting the targets in UN System-wide Action on Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women – 67% baseline 2015 to 90% 2019 (WHO Secretariat and Member States).

6.2 Transparency, Accountability and Risk Management

→ Key findings: WHO Focus 2018-2019: Promote good ethical behavior (Country and Regional offices, HQ): maintain fair and just mechanisms (HQ)

6.3 Strategic Planning, Resource Coordination and Reporting

→ **Key findings:** WHO will ensure that equity, human rights, gender and social determinants of health continue to be considered in its planning, implementation, monitoring and reporting across programme areas and the three levels of the Organization.

6.4 Management and Administration

→ WHO Focus 2018-2019: Develop/update human resource policies, including on achieving gender balance and geographic distribution (Regional office, HQ)

6.5 Strategic Communication

→ **Key findings:** Nothing on sex and or gender or SDG5

Polio Eradication (stand-alone budget category) – Document A70/7

→ **Key findings**: Nothing on sex and or gender or SDG5

12. Preparedness, Surveillance, and Response

12.1 Health Emergencies

Report of the Independent Oversight and Advisory Committee (IOAC) for the WHO Health Emergencies Programme - Document A70/8

- → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex/and or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Men and women experience and respond to health crises, including capacities for response and recovery differently (8, 9). For example, women and girls disproportionately face sexual and reproductive health challenges, including increased sexual violence in emergency contexts (10, 11). Female health workers also face gender based discrimination, violence and harassment during training, recruitment and employment (WHO, 2016a). Men and boys may have different societal expectations regarding hazard exposure and evacuation (12).
- → Recommended Action: Incorporate gender indicators in eight thematic areas of reporting in IOAC 2017 Monitoring Framework and WHE Programme Results Framework indicators (against which progress is tracked).

WHO response in severe, large-scale emergencies - Document A70/9

- → **Key Findings:** Only response touching on sex/and or gender is that medical services will be available to survivors of sexual abuse in Iraq; no mention that women are disproportionately survivors.
- → Evidence: There are different gendered health needs of affected populations in large scale emergencies, including but not limited to sexual and reproductive health (13). For example in two WHO public health emergencies of international concern, Zika and Ebola disproportionately impact poor women, from low and middle income countries (14). In the case of Zika, young, impoverished and Indigenous women have been disproportionately affected by the outbreak (15); in the case of Ebola, women's disproportionate exposure was largely due to their care giving roles and roles in burial practices (8, 16-18).

→ Recommended Action: Apply a gender-inclusive approach to all aspects of WHO Incident Management System, including in all pandemic planning and resource allocation (e.g. building on Emergence Response Framework that states that appropriate and timely management of risks requires advancement of gender equality).

Research and development for potentially epidemic diseases - Document A70/10

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: R&D preparedness and rapid research responses, including deployment of effective medical interventions to save lives and minimize socioeconomic disruption, require recognizing sex and gender as relevant factors (19-21). This is demonstrated in two WHO priority areas. For example, sex is a determinant in the epidemiology of MERS-CoV; men are at a greater risk of contracting the virus in comparison to women (22). Women's labour in swampland for vegetable production puts them at greater risk of disease exposure to zoonotic diseases including Lassa Fever (23). Significant gaps remain in understanding sex and gender interactions in epidemic diseases (22, 24).
- → Recommended Action: Integrate a gender analysis in all R&D Blueprint areas of work: R&D for diagnostics, vaccines, therapeutics and vector control tools and research in social sciences and epidemiology.

Health workforce coordination in emergencies with health consequences – Document A70/11

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Research shows gender differences in health workforce roles, risks and burdens in health emergencies. Women constitute a majority of those employed in the health sector (25-27). Women's extensive voluntary work at home, in the community and in emergency social services is significant (28).

→ Recommended Actions:

- Recognize gender as a cross-cutting issue in all emergency coordination, e.g.
 - expand the Final Guiding Principle for International Outbreak Alert and Response of Global Outbreak and Response Network to include gender
 - ensure that all Network responses will proceed with full respect for ethical standards, *gender* equality, human rights, national and local laws, cultural sensitivities and traditions;
- Ensure effective operationalization of Health Cluster Guide which identifies gender as crosscutting issue and prioritizes gender sensitive responses, priorities, actions and indicators;
- o Ensure WHO Emergency Medical Teams to include comprehensive gender training component.

12.2 Antimicrobial Resistance - Document A70/12

- → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Women are more likely to receive an antibiotic prescription in their lifetime (29), however, antimicrobial resistance patterns are typically higher among male patients (30). In WHO priority areas, males are higher risk for multi-drug resistant TB (31), children of pregnant women have higher odds of developing HIV drug resistance mutations (32), and there is lower health-seeking behaviour among men with drug-resistant Malaria (33).
- → **Recommended action:** Integrate sex and gender in global action plan on antimicrobial resistance, including in the key principles (add gender equality) that guide operational action plans of Member States.



- 12.2 Improving the prevention, diagnosis and clinical management of sepsis Document A70/13
 - → **Key Findings:** Demographic and social factors, such as diet, and lifestyle, poverty, sex and race influence the occurrence to sepsis: access to health care systems is also associated with the occurrence of sepsis and its fatality rate.
 - → **Evidence:** Epidemiological studies demonstrate gender differences with respect to the development of sepsis, complications and survival with females under age of 50 having an advantage (34).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate gender into all future priorities (including but not limited to labour, childbirth and postnatal care) for WHO and other stakeholders in addressing sepsis.

12.3 Poliomyelitis - Documents A70/14 & Add.1

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → **Evidence:** Neither a gender analysis nor a gender-disaggregated data have featured prominently in polio-related strategies and assessments (35).
- → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis and gender equality goals in all areas of Global Polio Eradication Initiative including surveillance, immunization and campaign activities.
- 12.5 Review of the Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Framework and Review of the Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Framework Collaboration with the Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity and other relevant international organizations Document A70/17 & 70/57
 - → **Key Findings:** One mention of pregnant women in Fiji in the aftermath of H1N1; good gender balance in the Review Group of the PIP is noted.
 - → Evidence: Sex/and or gender play significant roles in pandemic risk and resilience (36-38). For example, sex differences as well as gender norms influence efficacy and acceptance of vaccines for males and females (39, 40). Biologically, females experience have more adverse reactions to influenza vaccines and show greater vaccine efficacy than males (40, 41). Both young and older females are often less likely to accept influenza vaccines than male counterparts (40, 42). Public communications on pandemics are mediated by gender norms that may overburden women and limit the action of men (43, 44).

→ Recommended actions:

- o Integrate gender equality as cross-cutting theme in the PIP Framework
- Incorporate a gender analysis in the evaluation review of pandemic influenza preparedness, risk, and capacities for response
- Advance gender equality goals in future coordination and collaboration efforts between WHO Secretariat and Secretariat of Convention on Biological Diversity, FAO and OIE, and the newly created Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations.

13. Health Systems

- 13.2 Principles for global consensus on the donation and management of blood, blood components and other medical products of human origin (MPHO) Document A70/19
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5; Factsheet on blood safety and availability notes global blood donation for gender (45); Ensuring equity in access for people who donate or receive MPHO is underscored in the principles and elsewhere (46, 47).
 - → Evidence: Women and girls are vulnerable to exploitation with reproductive resources and can experience organ trafficking alongside sex trafficking (48); Men particularly poor men provide majority of commercial organs, linked to masculinity (49); MPHO (donation/reception, legal/illegal) is influenced by ethnicity (50), disability (51), sexual orientation (52), incarceration status (53), and age (54).
 - → **Recommended action:** Consider gender and a gender analysis as a key component of equity, and mainstream them throughout principles and practices that relate to the global consensus.
- 13.3 Addressing the global shortage of, and access to, medicines and vaccines Document A70/20
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5; Equity in access to essential medicines is mentioned elsewhere (55, 56).
 - → Evidence: Evidence on male/female differences in access is lacking (57), but women use more medicines in high income countries (58), and report greater need for health care and medicines (57); Gender differences in access can intersect with country, age, and condition (59, 60); Health diagnoses and access to medicines are gendered: e.g., asthma onset in adulthood is more common and severe in women but many in low-income countries lack of access to essential asthma medicines (61).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis into the research, policies and programs of the Secretariat related to medicines and vaccines to ensure equitable access.
- 13.4 Evaluation and review of the global strategy and plan of action on public health, innovation and intellectual property Document A70/21
 - → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5; Equitable access to health products in LMICs and LICs recommended; Global strategy report discusses focus areas to address health inequities and its evaluation methodology is said to adhere to gender, equity and human rights (56).
 - → Evidence: Sex and gender consideration improves the quality and usefulness of health evidence, yet often not integrated into health and biomedical research and funding processes (19); Gender biases exist in organizations and institutions involved in R&D, impacting access to funding (62, 63); Discrimination is a barrier for many female scientists (64).
 - → **Recommended action:** Mainstream sex and gender in the global strategy and related work, including policies, programs and funding arrangements, to advance equity in innovation, research, and access to medicines.
- 13.5 Follow-up of the report of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development: Financing and Coordination Document A70/22
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5; Equity is a central principle to R&D (65-67), and to be operationalized in a Voluntary Pooled Fund on health R&D; Expert Committee on Health R&D is gender balanced and fund applications must indicate gender (65); Global Observatory on Health and R&D website includes sex breakdown of health researchers in countries, and a checklist for priority-setting in research with a focus on balanced gender and regional participation (68).



→ Evidence: Sex and gender are central to health research systems (19, 69, 70) yet often absent from health research impact assessments (69); National and international efforts to promote gender equality are underfunded, particularly compared to other SDG priorities (5).

→ Recommended actions:

- Prioritize a gender analysis in all aspects of health R&D, including the work of the WHO Global Observatory on Health R&D.
- The Observatory to promote a gender analysis beyond gender representation (e.g. promote and fund research focused on gender and promoting gender equality).

13.6 Member State mechanism on substandard/spurious/falsely-labelled/falsified/counterfeit (SSFFC) medical products; and Review of the Member State mechanism on substandard/spurious/falsely-labelled/falsified/counterfeit medical products – Documents A70/23; A70/23 Add.1

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Data on access to and use of medicines across men and women is lacking, particularly with respect to SSFFC; Gender shapes access to and use of essential medicines (58, 71, 72): In many South African countries, females have more access to antiretroviral therapy (ART) (73, 74), but ART quality is often challenged (75). Men often access erectile dysfunction drugs online, which can be counterfeit and dangerous (76). Women use more dietary supplements, which can be unregulated and hazardous to health (77).
- → **Recommended action:** Make the gender analysis a core component of the SSFFC mechanism, to better address risks posed by SSFFC products and promote access to essential medicines. Evidence on demand for, access to, use, and impact of SSFFC products across men, women, boys and girls is particularly needed.

14. Communicable Diseases

14.1 Global vaccine action plan – A70/25

- → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5 in the main document; The action plan and its WHA endorsement highlights equity in immunization across factors including gender (78, 79) and calls for global agencies to attend to equity and sensitivity to gender. The plan is to align with the Global Strategy for Women's and Children's Health and discusses the health of pregnant women, children, and women throughout the life-course. An expert advisory group balanced by gender and geography is proposed (79). An evaluation of the plan (80) notes the need to address gender to improve maternal coverage, reports on immunization for women of reproductive age and pregnant women, links gender and other factors to vaccine hesitancy, and highlights gender as a key component that civil society organizations need to consider in their updates (80).
- → Evidence: Though data may show no difference in vaccine access between women and men, gender can indirectly shape access (81): mothers lacking education, literacy, or autonomy in decision making may not seek immunization services for their children (82-84) and are less likely to have practical knowledge about vaccination services, or understand vaccination requirements (85-87); Countries with high gender inequality tend to have less equitable levels of vaccination coverage; Policies and programs that address gender inequality can improve coverage (82).
- → **Recommended action:** Integrate sex and gender across the plan including organizations implementing the plan to improve equitable coverage and access for men, women, girls, and boys.

- 14.2 Global vector control response Document A70/26
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5, however the draft Global Vector Control Response document (88) states that reducing vector-borne disease will increase equity and women's empowerment; It also underscores that analysis should account for equity.
 - → Evidence: Gender shapes vulnerability vectors, exposure to risks, care, and participation in prevention and control programs (89); Gender influences community efforts in vector control: an initiative on Chagas Disease Prevention and Control showed men and women were driven by distinct motivations when adopting disease prevention strategies (90); Vector control responses often fail to pay attention to gendered inequalities in health and health care (91).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis in all aspects of the global vector control response, with attention to how gender equalities shape health care health care access.

15. Noncommunicable diseases.

15.2 Draft global action plan on the public health response to dementia – Documents A70/28 and EB140/2017/REC/1, decision EB140(7)

- → **Key Findings:** The document notes that evidence suggests more women than men develop dementia. It prioritizes cross-cutting principle that all efforts to implement public health responses to dementia must support gender equity and take a gender sensitive perspective. Uneven application of this principle: five out of seven action items prioritize gender and culturally appropriate/sensitive responses.
- → Evidence: Gender is a critical issue in dementia framing as public health issue (92, 93). Gender differences in information systems, such as training and reporting (94, 95) and gendered knowledge gaps remain requiring further research to ensure progress in understanding, treatment, and prevention including dementia related stigma (92, 93, 96).
- → **Recommended action**: Mainstream cross-cutting principle of gender equality consistently across all areas of Global Action Plan, including framing, information systems and research.
- 15.3 Public health dimension of the world drug problem Document A70/29
 - → **Key Findings:** The document considers specific needs of women, including pregnant women; promotes public health-oriented drug-related policies in sexual and reproductive health; identifies equity (but not specifically gender) as fundamental public health precept.
 - → Evidence: Men are three times more likely to abuse cannabis, cocaine, and amphetamines, whereas women are more likely to misuse prescription opioids and tranquilizers (97, 98). Women are at a higher risk of HIV contraction from injections (98), and they are more adversely affected by anti-drug policies and related incarcerations (99, 100). Research shows that treatment needs of women differ from men, due in part to physiological effects and access to health services (101-103).
 - → **Recommended action:** Add gender to the current list of precepts (equity, social justice and human rights) that ground actions to reduce drug use, including monitoring drug use, treatment coverage, and drug related mortality and morbidity.
- 15.5 Report of the Commission on Ending Childhood Obesity: implementation plan Document A70/31
 - → Key Findings: Equity is among guiding principles (no explicit mention of gender, only attention to culturally sensitive interventions). Gender-friendly physical activity spaces are emphasized, the need for data disaggregation by gender (along with age, SES, and ethnicity) is noted. Prevention and treatment of childhood obesity seen as strengthening maternal health and UN SG's Strategy for Women's Children's and Adolescent's Health. Developing guidelines on physical activity for pregnant women is prioritized as WHO Secretariat Action.



- → **Evidence:** Research indicates higher and growing levels of adult obesity among women than men (104, 105). Worldwide, obesity levels in women are contributing to vitamin deficiencies, diabetes, and maternal morbidity and infant mortality (106-110). Diabetes is the 6th leading cause of death in women as compared to the 9th in men (111, 112).
- → Recommended actions:
 - Integrate gender equality into implementation plan guiding principles;
 - Integrate gender into all action framework interventions and monitoring mechanisms.
- 15.6 Cancer prevention and control in the context of an integrated approach Document A70/32
 - → **Key Findings:** The document notes that in many countries, women, children, indigenous groups, ethnic minorities and socioeconomically disadvantaged groups are often inequitably exposed to risk factors and have limited access to diagnosis and care services, which may result in poorer outcomes; cervical and breast cancer screening, cervical cancer are highlighted. The recommended actions note importance of developing plans with focus on equity and access.
 - → Evidence: Notable sex differences exist in cancer morbidity and mortality, especially in low and middle income countries; gender differences also figure prominently in diagnoses, screening and treatments (113-115). For example, most cancers strike men more often than women with exceptions of thyroid, gallbladder, and anus cancer (116, 117). Non-smoking women are three times more likely than non-smoking men to be diagnosed with one of the leading cancers lung cancer (118-120). Females have higher survival advantages in several cancer types, including melanoma (121).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate gender across all recommended actions for Member States at country level (e.g. national control plans; reducing risk factors, improving access to timely diagnosis and treatment, optimizing use of existing human resources, improving data).
- 15.7 Strengthening synergies between the World Health Assembly and the Conference of the Parties to the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control Document A70/33
 - → **Key Findings:** The report notes that COP7 (2016) discussed gender issues first time as dedicated agenda time, resulting in FCTC/COP7(12), addressing gender-specific risks when developing tobacco control strategies; acknowledgement that tobacco use patterns amongst men and women vary greatly around the world depending on factors including ethnicity, religion, economic, social and cultural status, as well as age and the type of tobacco used.
 - → Evidence: Continual analysis of tobacco effects on both genders is still needed, as well as promotion of gender equity and health gender norms when dealing with tobacco use in all countries (122); more attention needs to be paid to the experiences and needs of differently situated women and men in relation to tobacco control (123, 124).
 - → **Recommended action:** Address gender differences and intersecting factors with gender, such as ethnicity, religion, geographic location and SES, in the tobacco control policies and programmes and when implementing demand and supply reduction measures of the WHO FCTC.
- 15.8 Prevention of deafness and hearing loss Documents A70/34 and EB139/2016/REC/1, resolution EB139.R1
 - → **Key Findings:** Reports that 183 million males and 145 million females experience disabling hearing loss.
 - → **Evidence:** While rehabilitation costs in low and middle income countries is disproportionately high for both genders, this is especially the case for pregnant women (125). Moreover, hearing impairment seems to affect older men more significantly than older women in developing countries (126).

→ **Recommended action:** State commitment to gender equality and incorporate a gender analysis in all proposed WHO actions relating to prevention and intervention actions relating to deafness and hearing loss.

16. Promoting health through the life course

- 16.1 Progress in the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development Document A70/35
 - → Key Findings: The document identifies social and economic gains that could be made from investments in health workforce as including gender equality and it supports thematic reviews by Member States of SDG5 progress. In respect of gender equality and equality in general, reports Secretariat support to Member States has contributed to Goals 3, 5, 10, and to target 17.18 on data disaggregation; Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health covers SDG 5; describes proposed WHO programme budget 2018–2019 as taking advantage of new opportunities offered by the SDG Agenda; acknowledges control of communicable diseases and NCDs depends on responding to questions concerning gender, equity, ageing, and social and environment determinants.
 - → Evidence: The lack of progress with MDGs in relation to gender equality has been linked to the narrow focus on gender equality in education (127), inadequate resourcing, and the lack of attention to addressing gender differences, especially in relation to gender-based violence and economic discrimination (128-130).
 - → Recommended action: Ensure SDG 5 is mainstreamed across all WHO Programs with proper resourcing; gender equality must include focus on men and boys and relations between the genders. The overarching SDG aim of 'leaving no one behind' also requires not only applying a gender analysis across all goals, but also to integrate factors such as income, race, age discrimination, and disability (131).
- 16.2 The role of the health sector in the Strategic Approach to International Chemicals Management towards the 2020 goal and beyond Document A70/36
 - → **Key Findings:** Gender is prioritized in one component of Road map (knowledge and evidence) specifically to fill gender gaps in scientific knowledge, contribute to harmonized methods tools and approaches for risk assessment that consider gender and include gender and equity as a component in all policies, strategies and plans for the sound management of chemicals and waste.
 - → Evidence: There are important gender differences in risk reduction (132, 133) and important gender consideration for building institutional capacity and leadership/coordination (134). For example, the impact of chemicals on the physiology of men and women differs, with certain chemicals having negative transferable properties during pregnancy, or for men's reproductive systems, and both sexes are exposed to different chemicals through materials, yet policy direction is mainly tailored for male exposure (134, 135).
 - → **Recommended action:** Mainstream gender consistently across all four components of the Road Map (risk reduction, knowledge and evidence, institutional capacity and leadership/coordination).
- 16.3 Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health (2016–2030): adolescents' health Document A70/37
 - → **Key Findings:** The reports asserts that the Global Strategy is a front-runner in the implementation platform for SDGs; guiding principles include equity, universality, human rights, development effectiveness and sustainability. Progress is reported on sixteen key indicators (including access to sexual and reproductive health care, information and education; violence against women and girls) and provides an overview of recommendations of High Level Group on Health and Human Rights to address issues of health and human rights of women, children and adolescents. Adolescent health is a key theme in the report (with no gender analysis).
 - → Evidence: Adolescent girls in developing countries are at increased risk of contracting an STI, especially HIV, and face complications during pregnancy, while adolescent boys are at increased risk of



road traffic accidents and violence (136-138). Adolescent girls face specific health care barriers, for example access to contraceptives, education, and abortion (139-141). Knowledge gaps exist in understanding gender and other factors (e.g. sexuality) in relation to adolescent health (142, 143) especially in relation to how masculinity affects adolescent health outcomes for both boys and girls (144).

→ Recommended actions:

- Add gender to Global Strategy guiding principles;
- Ensure that a gender analysis, including attention to boys, is integrated into actions on adolescent health;
- o Increase attention to different subpopulations of adolescent girls and boys.

17. Progress Reports

Noncommunicable Diseases

A. WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Disability prevalence is higher among boys than girls but higher among women than men (145). Women and girls with disabilities continue to be at higher disadvantage for receiving mainstream education, access to employment and participating in social activities, when compared to their male and non-disabled counterparts (146-148).
- → **Recommended action:** Mainstream gender perspective into Global Disability Plan, implementation, monitoring and evaluation.

B. Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety

- → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Men are more likely than women to die from a fatal vehicle accident, and are also more likely to be killed as a pedestrian by a motor vehicle especially if they live in low and middle income countries (137, 149). However, in the United States women were found to have higher rates of mortality in the same types of accidents when compared to men (149).
- → **Recommended action:** Incorporate gender specific goals and interventions in global safety targets and national safety strategies.

C. Towards Universal Eye Health

- → Key Findings: Emphasis on universal and equitable access to services; no mention of sex/and or gender or SDG5.
- → Evidence: Significant gender disparities exist in access eye care services (150-152). For example, despite accounting for 64% of the global total of individuals suffering from blindness, women are 50% less likely to access services than men, especially in low- and middle-income countries (153-155).
- → **Recommended action:** Ensure that the Global Action Plan integrates gender and gender specific considerations in its activities (development of guidance and tools; building of capacity and scaling up country action, awareness creation and advocacy, building evidence base and monitoring progress).

Communicable Diseases

- D. Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 /2011) Document A70/38
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5.
 - → Evidence: Gender shapes exposure to dracunculiasis (guinea-worm disease) and other health risks. For instance, women and girls are often in charge of washing clothes and collecting water and thus are more exposed to contaminated water and water-borne infections like guinea-worm disease (156). When water is in remote locations, they can be exposed to sexual violence (157). The empowerment of girls, women, men and boys has been linked to the reduction of neglected tropical diseases, like guinea-worm (158-160).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis into all efforts to eradicate dracunculiasis, including monitoring and reporting on the differential risks, exposures, impacts, and involvement of men, women, boys and girls.
- E. Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 / 2014) Document A70/38
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5 but an equitable focus on vulnerable populations is said to reduce TB. Equity is a factor on which the resolution was adopted. The global *End TB Strategy* notes the need provide care for men, women, and children, including attention to gender, and states that women of childbearing age can carry a heavy burden of the disease (161, 162).
 - → Evidence: Sex and gender shapes TB risk, access to, and experiences of services and consequences (163-166). TB prevalence is higher among men in LMICs and there are gaps in male case detection and reporting (167). Women are likely accessing diagnostic and treatment services more effectively (167) and/or men are disadvantaged in accessing TB care (168), yet strategies to assess and address men's barriers to TB care are absent from the global research agenda (Horton et al 2016). Men are likely responsible for the majority of TB infections in men, women and children (169).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis in all global strategy-related research, policies and programs, with attention to understanding and addressing differences in access to and use of health services of men and women equally.
- F. Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 /2015)
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5; Preventative treatment for pregnant women is mentioned elsewhere (170-172). Equity is a principle on which the strategy was adopted (172).
 - → Evidence: Sex and gender, including gendered division of labour and a lack of women in vaccine trials shape malaria risk, access to and experiences of services and consequences (173-175). Even though children and pregnant women are biologically more susceptible to malaria, there are increased differences due to gendered norms and expectations that influence patterns of exposure, decision making and economics (176, 177). Men who work outdoors in forestry, fishing, mining, agriculture or ranching may be at greater risk of malaria when working during peak biting times (174).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis into the global technical strategy and related activities to better understand and respond to malaria, and promote health equity.



Promoting Health through the Life Course

- G. Public health impacts of exposure to mercury and mercury compounds
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
 - → Evidence: Exposure to mercury and mercury compounds has negative effects on women, especially during pregnancy and child-rearing, but also to men's reproductive health by decreasing sperm count (178-180). Both sexes are at fairly equal risk of mercury poisoning; harmful ingestion levels and physiological effects differ between sexes (133, 181, 182).
 - → **Recommended action:** Ensure that the implementation of Minamata Convention on Mercury considers gender.
- H. Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 / 2007)
 - → Key Findings: Progress is reported in gender mainstreaming towards achieving SDG 5, as well as the integrated mainstreaming of gender, human rights, equity, and social determinants, as well as in reducing health inequities, including gender inequality in MS. The focus areas include: data disaggregation; development of gender and health indicators, including reproductive, maternal, newborn and child health indicators; training and tools for WHO and MS; identifying health barriers related to gender and intersecting factors (e.g. ethnicity); gender-sensitive monitoring and inequality reporting; meeting the requirements of the accountability framework of the UN System-Wide Action Plan on Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment; and promoting gender equality in staffing.
 - → Evidence: WHO and other global health institutions have focused mostly on the health needs of women (3), yet the health of boys and men is sometimes worse (183). Policy actors often assume that gender analysis means analysis of women alone, rather than an analysis of both sexes (183). The global health actors often do not look at gender diversity and health, such as transgender health (3), even though, WHO has adopted an equity-focused and rights-based approach to transgender health (184).
 - → Recommended actions:
 - o Ensure that men, boys, and diverse genders are included in the gender analysis;
 - o Apply a gender analysis, equity, and rights-based approaches;
 - Provide sufficient resourcing; and
 - o Ensure cross-program collaboration to demonstrate the relevance of the Strategy across WHO.

Health systems

- I. Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 /2007)
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5. A methodology for a global programme on surveillance of antimicrobial consumption mentions gender in relation to disaggregated data (185).
 - → Evidence: Gender shapes prescription and use of drugs. Women consume more drugs without medical prescription, however, consumption of certain drugs (e.g., analgesics, antipyretics, or vitamins) for self-medicating is higher among men (186). Women are often prescribed more drugs and are more likely to be prescribed opioids, leading to higher rates of addiction (187), and antimicrobials (29). Women are at higher risk for prescription drug misuse (188). They are less likely to be adherent in using chronic medications and less likely to receive medication treatment and monitoring recommended by clinical guidelines (189).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate gender and a gender analysis into the collection and analysis of data on medicine use, the planning and implementation of interventions, the development of policy guidance, and the promotion of best practices to promote equitable and rational use of medicines.

- J. Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 /2014)
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5. Resolution WHA67.20 recognizes the role of WHO in promoting equitable access to medical products.
 - → Evidence: Sex and gender influence disease and injury epidemiology, diagnosis, response to therapy, safety, and outcomes, thus they play important roles in pharmaceutical regulation from the design of clinical trials and the approval of new drugs to post-marketing surveillance (190-192). Clinical trial populations are often not gender-balanced and attention to male and female cells and animals within trials is lacking (191).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis across all stages of the regulatory system to ensure that sex and gender differences and similarities are attended to.
- K. Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015))
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5. WHA 68.15 (2015) notes the high number of maternal deaths and the need for safe surgery and anaesthesia.
 - → Evidence: Women can face barriers to surgical care, including lack of social support during hospital stays, inability to navigate the healthcare system, fear of anaesthesia, and inadequate privacy. Identifying and removing such barriers can improve the uptake of essential surgery (193, 194). Gender can shape access to surgical care (195, 196). Severely injured women have been less likely to be directed to a trauma centre, shaped by factors including perceived difference in injury severity and gender bias (196). Gender can impact post-operative outcomes and resource utilization following surgery (197).
 - → **Recommended action:** Integrate gender analysis in all research, policies and practices to strengthen surgical care and anaesthesia for men and women.

Preparedness, surveillance and response

- L. Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 /2007)
 - → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5. Resolution 60.1 notes the need for measures to improve equitable access to research outcomes, including antiviral agents, vaccines and diagnostic tools and the Advisory Committee on Variola Virus Research is said to have a geographical and gender balance (198).
 - → Evidence: Women are approximately 50% more likely to practice and/or increase non-pharmaceutical health-protective behaviours in the context of epidemics/pandemics (199). Gender and other factors including age, SES, political context, and education need to be considered to address outbreaks (200). Demographic variables, such as sex and ethnicity, can influence immune response following smallpox immunization (201). Women have been found to have more antibodies to the smallpox vaccine (202).
 - → **Recommended action:** Strengthen the detection, prevention, and treatment of smallpox with a gender analysis to ensure that population needs are in line with actions.
- M. Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 /2005)
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5. A statement on laboratory policies notes the need to protect lab workers, including pregnant women (203). Equity in access to lab services and network development are emphasized for strengthening life sciences research (204) and health lab services (205, 206).
 - → Evidence: Sex is a risk factor in the acquirement of laboratory-acquired brucellosis (the most common lab-associated bacterial infection) (207, 208). Women require specific safety precautions to protect them from harmful contaminants, especially to protect reproductive health (209). Equipment



requirements differ between men and women, with women often not having access to proper equipment due to physical constraints (210, 211).

→ **Recommended action:** Apply a gender analysis with respect to research, strategic and technical documents, guidelines, regulations, national plans, education, equipment, and training to ensure lab biosafety and access to lab services for women and men.

20. Financial matters

20.1 WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 - Document A70/40

→ Key Findings: The document mentions a pan-European WHO study, highlighting that young people's health and well-being is being undermined by gender and health inequalities. It also refers to gender, equity and human rights mainstreaming and equity as a central concept in SDGs. In 2016, 65 countries experienced reduction of health inequalities including gender inequalities and 70 countries - compared to 63 in 2015 - were enabled to implement at least two WHO-supported activities to integrate gender, equity and human rights in their health policies and programmes.

Major achievements comprise: the development of a country-support package and the provision of country support through technical assistance for further mainstreaming of equity, gender and human rights across WHO programme areas and countries' programmes, policies and strategies; development and adoption of mechanisms and policy frameworks on gender, equity and human rights in the Secretariat and Member States; increased accountability and performance assessment; and a strengthened network of focal points for gender, equity and human rights throughout all WHO regions and headquarters.

The Secretariat focused on 15 programme areas to integrate equity, gender and human rights into the Organization's policies, programmes and strategies. Cross-cutting areas requiring mainstreaming, such as gender, equity, rights and social determinants of health often face a range of challenges, including: (i) weak budget allocations; (ii) limited financial resources and difficulties in mobilizing resources; (iii) a shortage of staff; and (iv) a lack of visibility. Greater action is needed to tackle gender-based violence.

→ Recommended actions:

- Proposed actions are linked to those proposed under proposed programme budget 2018-2019
 (212) and pertain to adequate funding across all WHO categories and programmes (not only in
 promoting health through life course) for the mainstreaming of gender analysis (including equity,
 human rights and social determinants).
- Greater action is needed to tackle gender-based violence, which continues to be an expanding area of work. As Member States' awareness of the problem grows, so also do their demands for support from the Secretariat.

21. Audit and oversight matters

- 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation A70/56
 - → Key findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG5.
 Note: The audit recommendations contained in documents A70/43 (Report of the External Auditor) and A70/44 (Report of the Internal Auditor) were not yet available online at the time of this analysis.
 - → **Evidence:** Organizational activities are influenced, among others, by gender dynamics. Diversity in gender and factors, including ethnicity, age, religion, expertise, can impact the operational and functional effectiveness and efficiency of an organizational board (213, 214).

→ **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis into processes related to audits, including assessing standards of conduct and disciplinary measures, to ensure that power differences and potential inequities are not being perpetuated.

22. Staffing matters

22.1 Human resources: annual report – Document A70/45

- → **Key Findings:** Gender balance in staffing is a principle of the Human Resources strategy with the aim of improving gender equality. The focus is on women and geography (unrepresented and underrepresented countries). Men are mentioned in relation to improving the male/female staff ratio. A goal of cultural change in gender balance, diversity, mobility and performance is stated. A sex breakdown shows that women remain underrepresented in many higher level positions, but overrepresented in other positions (e.g. JPOs, interns).
- → Evidence: Gender balance/parity in staffing needs to occur at multiple levels, including representation in activities, such as high level events. There is a need to engage both women and men to promote gender equality (215). Focusing on one imbalance alone such as women vs. men can overlook the unique contexts of men and women, creating other imbalances and inequities for female subpopulations (e.g. working-class women, ethnic/racial minority women, non-heterosexual women) and diverse groups of men (216, 217).

→ Recommended actions:

- Promote gender equality in the organization beyond gender parity efforts which do not fully address reasons for imbalances (e.g. discrimination) or lead to gender-sensitive programming.
- Apply a gender analysis to assess who is advantaged and disadvantaged in recruitment and retention for both women and men.

22.2 Report of the International Civil Service Commission - Document 70/46

- → Key Findings: Gender is mentioned regarding a UN report on gender balance in the UN which endorses a gender equality strategy, gender-sensitive policies and measures for a gender-balanced workplace and the advancement of female staff. Requirement to change attitudes, behaviours and biases shaping gender inequality to foster a healthy workplace for women and men is mentioned. The Secretariat is requested to holistically review all issues relating to inclusiveness and diversity, such as gender parity, geographical distribution, multiculturalism, generational diversity, and multilingualism.
- → Evidence: See 22.1.
- → **Recommended action:** Apply a gender analysis in relation to staffing, organizational culture and practices, as well as policies and programming. This includes promoting gender parity within all levels and activities of WHO, as well as paying attention to inclusiveness and diversity in staff recruitment and training of men and women that includes gender and related factors.

22.3 Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules – A70/47

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5. The longer amendments report mentions that the natural loss of staff has been an opportunity to improve gender balance and equitable geographical representation. This includes giving opportunities to female staff members and staff members from under or non-represented countries to occupy higher level positions.
- → Evidence: See under 22.1.
- → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis to better understand how gender and related factors can shape the loss of staff, and the hiring and advancement of new staff to advance equity.



22.4 Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board – Document A70/48

- → Key Findings: No mention of sex and/or gender and/or SDG 5.
- → Evidence: Gendered roles, such as the disproportionate care work women provide for families, can put women at a disadvantage for pension received. Coordinated support for full time employment of mothers, fathers, and other carers, with sufficient public services, childcare and eldercare, can help free women from the requirement to provide informal care (218). Women are overrepresented in lower staffing levels, where pensions are lower. By mid-2015, women occupied only 34.4 per cent of professional and higher category UN positions (219).
- → **Recommended action:** Integrate a gender analysis of work conditions for all staff, including regular assessments of staff barriers to equitable pensions.

23. Management, legal and governance matters

23.1 Overview of WHO reform implementation – Document A70/50

- → Key Findings: Regarding the Management Reform under HR: progress towards gender equity has been slow, with female representation in professional and higher categories having increased by 2.4% between January 2014 July 2016. In January 2017, the Secretariat has put into practice a new policy on gender equality, committing the WHO to an annual increase of 1.5% of female staff holding fixed-term and continuing appointments at the P4 level and above for the next five years. No mention of SDG 5.
- → Evidence: Gender inclusion, sensitivity and equality are key to organizational effectiveness (220).
- → **Recommended action:** Undertake a gender assessment of all three areas of WHO Reform Implementation (Programmatic, Governance and Management) against WHO's commitment to gender, equity, human rights, and social determinants, and SDG 5.
- 23.2. Governance reform: Follow up decision WHA 69(8) Document A70/51
 - → **Key findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5.
 - → Evidence: See 23.1.
 - → **Recommended action:** Improve alignment of governance at the three levels of the Organization in terms of advancing gender, equity human rights and social determinants.
- 23.3 Engagement with non-state actors Document A70/52
 - → **Key Findings:** No mention of sex and/or gender or SDG 5.
 - → **Evidence**: Gender inclusion and gender-sensitivity are essential to effective engagement mechanisms (62, 221).
 - → **Recommended action:** Mainstream gender, equity, human rights and social determinants considerations in the Framework of Engagement with Non-State Actors, including rationale, principles, benefits and risks of engagement, and interaction (participation, resources, evidence, advocacy and technical collaboration).

Criteria and principles for secondments from nongovernmental organizations, philanthropic foundations and academic institutions – Document A70/53

- → Key Findings: Any secondment from a non-State actor must fulfil the following principles and criteria: Consider gender and geographical diversity by the releasing entity. The releasing entity has, wherever possible, to propose at least three qualified candidates to WHO from whom the Secretariat may select the most suitable candidate giving due regard to gender and geographical distribution.
- 24. Collaboration within the United Nations system and with other intergovernmental organizations Document A70/55
 - → Key Findings: Gender, human rights, and equity are focus areas where WHO works collaboratively with other UN agencies. WHO provided inputs into the Secretary General's High-level Panel on Women's Economic Empowerment. The 2016 Chief Executives Board Endorsed the Shared UN Framework for Action for equality and non-discrimination at the heart of sustainable development.
 - → Evidence: Despite collaborations, such as the Inter-Agency Network on Women and Gender Equality which works to promote gender equality in the UN, a gender analysis and gender equality can be lacking, particularly if there is a lack of strong support and prioritization for gender equality among UN senior management. Individuals and gender experts cannot accomplish gender equality alone and gender experts have raised concern about the prioritization of gender and gender mainstreaming in their work areas (222).

→ Recommended actions:

- Incorporate a gender analysis in all collaborative activities and raise gender equality in health as a key priority on the international UN agenda;
- Ensure that the analysis addresses the barriers and facilitators to gender equality promotion with and across organizations to ensure political support and further collaboration on these issues.



ANNEX 1: SEX AND/OR GENDER & SDG5 @WHA70 DOCUMENTS

Document	Sex and/or Gender ⁷	SDG 5
2 - Report of the Executive Board on its 139th and 140th sessions	✓	
11 – Programme and Budget	•	
11.2 - Proposed programme budget 2018–2019 ⁸	✓	✓
12 - Preparedness, Surveillance, and Response		
12.1 - Health emergencies:		
The Independent Oversight and Advisory Committee for the WHO Health Emergencies Programme		
Health emergencies: WHO response in severe, large-	1	
scale emergencies Health emergencies:		
Research and development for potentially epidemic diseases		
Health emergencies:		
Health workforce coordination in emergencies with		
health consequences		
12.2 - Antimicrobial resistance		
Improving the prevention, diagnosis and clinical management of sepsis	✓	
12.3 – Poliomyelitis		
12.5 - Review of the Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Framework	✓	
Review of the Pandemic Influenza Preparedness		
Framework: Collaboration with the Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity and other relevant		
international organizations		
13 – Health Systems		
13.2 - Principles for global consensus on the		
donation and management of blood, blood components and other medical products of human		
origin		
13.3 - Addressing the global shortage of, and access to, medicines and vaccines		
13.4 - Evaluation and review of the global strategy		
and plan of action on public health, innovation and intellectual property		
13.5 - Follow-up of the report of the Consultative		
Expert Working Group on Research and		
Development: Financing and Coordination 13.6 - Member State mechanism on		
substandard/spurious/falsely-		
labelled/falsified/counterfeit medical products		
14 - Communicable Diseases		
14.1 - Global vaccine action plan		
14.2 - Global vector control response		
15 - Noncommunicable Diseases		
15.2 - Draft global action plan on the public health response to dementia	✓	
15.3 - Public health dimension of the world drug problem	✓	
15.5 - Report of the Commission on Ending	1	
Childhood Obesity: implementation plan 15.6 - Cancer prevention and control in the context of		
an integrated approach	✓	
15.7 - Strengthening synergies between the World Health Assembly and the Conference of the Parties		
to the WHO Framework Prevention on Tobacco Control	_	
15.8 - Prevention of deafness and hearing loss	✓	
16 - Promoting Health Through the Life Course		
16.1 - Progress in the implementation of the 2030	✓	1
Agenda for Sustainable Development	I	

	1	
16.2 - The role of the health sector in the Strategic Approach to International Chemicals Management	✓	
towards the 2020 goal and beyond		ļ
16.3 - Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health (2016–2030): adolescents' health	✓	
17 - Progress reports		•
Noncommunicable diseaess		
17.A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15		
17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade		
of Action for Road Safety		
17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases		
17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution		
WHA64.16 (2011))		
17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution		
WHA67.1 (2014))		
17.F- Global technical strategy and targets for	✓	
malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015))		
Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO		
Mercury and Mercury Compounds		
17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and	,	
actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007))	'	
Health Systems		
17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines		
(resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical		
products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014))		
17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of		
universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15		
(2015))		
Preparedness, surveillance and response		
17.L Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola		
virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety		
(resolution WHA58.29 (2005))		
20 - Financial Matters		
20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial		
report for 2016–2017, İncluding audited financial statements for 2016	1	
21. Audit & Oversight Matters	<u> </u>	
21 - External and internal audit recommendations:	1	l
progress on implementation		
22 – Staffing Matters		
22.1 - Human resources: annual report	✓	
22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service	√	
22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and	,	
Staff Rules		
22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board		
23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters		
23.1 - Overview of WHO reform implementation	· ·	
23.2 - Governance reform: follow-up to decision		
WHA69(8) (2016)		
23.3 - Engagement with non-State actors		
Engagement with non-State actors: Criteria and principles for secondments from nongovernmental		
organizations, philanthropic foundations and	'	
academic institutions		
O4 O-H-b		ental
24. Collaboration within the UN system and with other organizations	er intergovernin	
24. Collaboration within the UN system and with other	er intergovernin	

⁷ Includes key words: sex, gender, men, women, boy, girl, male, female (note: "sexual" and "sex" as in sexual intercourse not included)

 $^{^{\}rm 8}$ See Table 2 for further analysis of programme budget.

ANNEX 2: GENDER, EQUITY & HUMAN RIGHTS @WHA70 DOCUMENTS

Document	Sex and/or	Equity ⁹	Human
	Gender	_q,	Rights ¹⁰
2 - Report of the Executive Board on its 139th and 140th sessions	✓	✓	✓
11 – Programme and Budget 11.1 - Proposed programme budget	I	1	1
2018–2019 ¹¹	✓		✓
12 - Preparedness, Surveillance, and Re	sponse		
12.1 - Health emergencies: The Independent Oversight and Advisory			
Committee for the WHO Health			
Emergencies Programme			
WHO response in severe, large-scale emergencies	✓		
Research and development for		1	
potentially epidemic diseases Health workforce coordination in			
emergencies with health consequences			
12.2 - Antimicrobial resistance			
12.3 - Improving the prevention,	,	,	
diagnosis and clinical management of sepsis	*	'	
12.4 – Poliomyelitis			
12.5 - Review of the Pandemic Influenza	✓	√	
Preparedness Framework Review of the Pandemic Influenza			
Preparedness Framework: Collaboration			
with the Secretariat of the Convention on		✓	
Biological Diversity and other relevant international organizations			
13 – Health Systems			
13.1 - Principles for global consensus on the donation and management of blood.			
blood components and other medical		✓	✓
products of human origin			
13.2 - Addressing the global shortage of, and access to, medicines and vaccines			✓
13.3 - Evaluation and review of the global			
strategy and plan of action on public health, innovation & intellectual property		✓	
13.4 - Follow-up of the report of the			
Consultative Expert Working Group on		✓	
Research and Development: Financing and Coordination			
13.5 - Member State mechanism on			
substandard/spurious/falsely- labelled/falsified/counterfeit medical			
products			
14 - Communicable Diseases	T		1
14.1 - Global vaccine action plan 14.2 - Global vector control response			
15 – Noncommunicable Diseases	I.		
15.2 - Draft global action plan on the	✓	✓	✓
public health response to dementia 15.3 - Public health dimension of the			<u> </u>
world drug problem	✓	√	✓
15.5 - Report of the Commission on Ending Childhood Obesity:	✓		
implementation plan			<u> </u>
15.6 - Cancer prevention and control in	✓	✓	
the context of an integrated approach 15.7 - Strengthening synergies between			
the WHA and the Conference of the	√		/
Parties to the WHO Framework Prevention on Tobacco Control			1
15.8 - Prevention of deafness and	✓		
hearing loss			
16 – Promoting Health Through the Life (Course	1	_
16.1 - Progress in the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable	✓	✓	1
Development			
16.2 - The role of the health sector in the Strategic Approach to International]	
Chemicals Management towards the	✓	1	
2020 goal and beyond	l	j	1

16.3 - Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' health (2016-2030): adolescents' health 17 - Progress reports Noncommunicable diseases 17. A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) 17.F - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.L - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.F - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA60.15 (2015)) Preparedness, surveillence and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA60.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including v v decaders of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform implementation	WHA70 DOCUMENTS			
(2016-2030): adolescents' health 17 - Progress reports Noncommunicable diseases 17. A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64 16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA64. 16 (2011)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA62. 2(2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.M ercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening mergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA60.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and resonate surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA60.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and resonate surgical care and anaesthesia as a Component of Universal health coverage (resolution WHA60.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and resonate surgical care and anaesthesia as a Component of Universal health coverage (resolution WHA60.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and resonate and report of 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 22 Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 Amangement, Legal, and Governance Matters 23 Overview of WHO reform 23 Overview of WHO reform 23 Overview of WHO reform 23 Overview of WHO refo	16.3 - Global Strategy for Women's,		_	
17. Progress reports Noncommunicable diseases 17. A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.1 - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.A - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, surveillenice and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.TM - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution that468.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations and Staff Rules 22 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23 - Overview of WHO reform		✓	✓	✓
Noncommunicable diseases 17. A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health V Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64. 16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for uberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67. 1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016 (resolution WHA67. 2 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA68.2) (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smalipox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution wHA68.19 (2005)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22 - Staffing Matters 22 - Report of the International Civil 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4				
17.A - WHO Global Disability Action Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.F. Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F. Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.12 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17. Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of wHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical for a function of the system strengthening for medical for a function of the system strengthening for medical for a function of the system strengthening for medical for a function of the system strength				ı
Plan 2014-15 17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17. E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for mularia 2016-2030 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure To Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution descendence of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 21 - Lexternal and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 23 - Hanandements to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23 - Overview of WHO reform				
17.B - Addressing the challenges of the UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17. E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) 17.J - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution of WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.TM - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA59.29 (2005)) 12.D - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 23 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
UN Decade of Action for Road Safety 17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global Strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22. Staffing Matters 21 Lexternal and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 Feport of the International Civil Service Commission 23 Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23 Overview of WHO reform				
17.C - Towards universal eye health Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.M - Promoting health through the life course 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medicials (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 22 Export of the International Civil service Commission 22 Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
Communicable diseases 17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA6A 16 (2011)) 17. E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA67.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure To Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and financial report of 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	UN Decade of Action for Road Safety			
17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis (resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17.E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016-2030 (resolution WHA62.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and financial (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23.4 - Overview of WHO reform	17.C - Towards universal eye health		✓	
(resolution WHA64.16 (2011)) 17. E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	Communicable diseases			
17. E - Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.2 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including and financial report for 2016–2017, including and financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	17.D - Eradication of dracunculiasis			
tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F. Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.I Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.1 (2007)) 17.M Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20. I. WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 Report of the International Civil service Commission 22 Report of the International Civil service Commission 22 Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 21 Overview of WHO reform	(resolution WHA64.16 (2011))			
after 2015 (resolution WHA67.1 (2014)) 17.F. Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17.M Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) 17.M Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22 Staffing Matters 23.1 - WHO preform	17. E - Global strategy and targets for			
17.F - Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	tuberculosis prevention, care and control		✓	
targets for malaria 2016–2030 (resolution WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.16 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
WHA68.2 (2015)) Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
Promoting health through the life course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17. Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform		✓		
Course 17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure 17. Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 21 Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
17.G - Public Health Impacts of Exposure TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 23 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 24 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
TO Mercury and Mercury Compounds 17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA68.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
17.H - Strategy for integrating gender analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
analysis and actions into the work of WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
WHO (resolution WHA60.25 (2007)) Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters		,		,
Health systems 17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters		~	~	'
17.I - Progress in the rational use of medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 23.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				-
medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007)) 17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
17.J - Regulatory system strengthening for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA68.15 (2005)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
for medical products (resolution WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	medicines (resolution WHA60.16 (2007))			
WHA67.20 (2014)) 17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	17.J - Regulatory system strengthening			
17.K - Strengthening emergency and essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	for medical products (resolution			
essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	WHA67.20 (2014))			
essential surgical care and anaesthesia as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	17.K - Strengthening emergency and			
as a component of universal health coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
coverage (resolution WHA68.15 (2015)) Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
Preparedness, survelleince and response 17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters				
of variola virus stocks (resolution WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016-2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters	response			
WHA60.1 (2007)) 17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	17.L - Smallpox eradication: destruction			
17.M - Enhancement of laboratory biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	of variola virus stocks (resolution			
biosafety (resolution WHA58.29 (2005)) 20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	WHA60.1 (2007))			
20 - Financial Matters 20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform			1	
20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform			, i	
financial report for 2016–2017, including audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				ı
audited financial statements for 2016 21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21. External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22. Staffing Matters 22. 1. Human resources: annual report 22. 2. Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22. 3. Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22. 4. Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23. Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23. 1. Overview of WHO reform	20.1 - WHO mid-term programmatic and		,	
21. Audit & Oversight Matters 21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform		✓	✓	✓
21 - External and internal audit recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
recommendations: progress on implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	21. Audit & Oversight Matters			
implementation 22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	21 - External and internal audit			
22 - Staffing Matters 22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
22.1 - Human resources: annual report 22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				L
22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	22 – Staffing Matters			
22.2 - Report of the International Civil Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	22.1 - Human resources: annual report	1	1	
Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform	,	•		
Service Commission 22.3 - Amendments to the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform		✓		
Regulations and Staff Rules 22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
22.4 - Report of the United Nations Joint Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
Staff Pension Board 23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
23 - Management, Legal, and Governance Matters 23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				
23.1 - Overview of WHO reform				L
	23 - Management, Legal, and Governance	e Matters		
implementation Y	23.1 - Overview of WHO reform		./	
	implementation	~	*	<u> </u>
23.2 - Governance reform: follow-up to	-			
decision WHA69(8) (2016)				<u> </u>
23.3 - Engagement with non-State	23.3 - Engagement with non-State			
actors	actors			
Criteria and principles for secondments				
from nongovernmental organizations,		· /	/	
philanthropic foundations and academic		•		
institutions				<u> </u>
24. Collaboration within the UN system and with other intergovernmental		nd with other ir	ntergovernme	ntal
organizations				1
24 - Collaboration within the UN system and with other intergovernmental ✓ ✓				
and with other intergovernmental ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ organizations			,	, ,
organization)	organizations		1	

⁹ Includes key words: equity and equitable ¹⁰ Includes: right* (e.g., right to health, human rights); excluded if human rights was in a person's title.

¹¹ See Table 2 for further analysis of programme budget.

REFERENCES

- 1. WHO. Gender, equity and human rights 2017 [Available from: http://www.who.int/gender-equity-rights/understanding/gender-definition/en/.
- 2. WHO. Strategy for Intergrating Gender Analysis and actions into the Work of WHO Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2008 [Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/69857/1/WHO FCH GWH 08.1 eng.pdf.
- 3. Hawkes S, & Buse, K. . Gender and global health: evidence, policy, and inconvenient truths. The Lancet 2013;381(9879):1783-7.
- 4. Morgan R, Hawkins, K., George, A., Theobald, S., Molyneux, S., & Waldman, L. Galvanising gender analysis and practice in health systems. Key Message Brief 4. Brighton: Future Health Systems; 2016.
- 5. Vogelstein RB. Closing the Gender Gap in Development Financing. Policy Innovation Memorandum No. 58.: COFRP (Council on Foreign Relations Press); 2016.
- 6. Seguino S. Financing for Gender Equality: Reframing and Prioritizing Public Expenditures to Promote Gender Equality. In: Khan Z, &, Burn, N., editor. Financing for Gender Equality Realising Women's Rights through Gender Responsive Budgeting: Palgrave Macmillan UK; 2017.
- Stotsky J. Gender Budgeting: Fiscal Context and Current Outcomes. 2016.
- UN. Protecting Humanity from Future Health Crises. 2016.
- 9. (UNGEI) UNGEI. Gender and Health in Emergencies 2008 [Available from: http://www.ungei.org/08.pdf.
- 10. Askew I, Khosla, R., Daniels, U., Krause, S., Lofthouse, C., Say, L., Gilmore, K., & Zeid, S. Sexual and reproductive health and rights in emergencies. Bulletin World Health Organisation. 2016;94(311).
- 11. Cross R. Responding to gender-based violence in emergencies 2013 [Available from: http://www.redcross.org.au/files/Gender-based_violence_in_emergencies_guidance_note.pdf.
- 12. Enarson E. Men, masculinities and disaster: an action research agenda. In: Pease EEaB, editor. In Men, Masculinities and Disaster. London: Routledge: 2016.
- 13. WHO. Integrating sexual and reproductive health into health emergency and disaster risk management. 2012.
- 14. Davies SE, & Bennett, B. A gendered human rights analysis of Ebola and Zika: locating gender in global health emergencies. International Affairs. 2016;92(5):1041-60.
- 15. Stern A. Zika and reproductive justice. Cad Saúde Pública. 2016;32(5).
- 16. Gillespie AM, Obregon, R., Asawi, R.El., Richey, C., Manoncourt, E., Joshi, K., Nagvi, S., Pouye, A., Safi, N., Chitnis, K., & Quereshi, S. Social Mobilization and Community Engagement Central to the Ebola Response in West Africa: Lessons for Future Public Health Emergencies. Global Health Science and Practice. 2016;4(4):626-46.
- 17. Harman S. Ebola, gender and conspicuously invisible women in global health governance. Third World Quarterly. 2016;37(3):524-41.
- 18. Stemple L, Karegeya, P., & Gruskin, S. Human Rights, Gender, and Infectious Disease: From HIV/AIDS to Ebola. Human Rights Quarterly. 2016;38:993-1021.
- 19. Day S, Mason, R., Lagosky, S., & Rochon, P. A. Integrating and evaluating sex and gender in health research. Health research policy and systems. 2016;14(1):75.
- 20. Jansen A, Chiew, M., Konings, F., Lee, C., & Ailan, L. Sex matters a preliminary analysis of Middle East respiratory syndrome in the Republic of Korea. Western Pac Surveill Response J. 2015;6(3):68–71.
- 21. Morselli E, Frank, A., Santos, R., Fatima, L., Palmer, B., & Clegg, D. Sex and Gender: Critical Variables in Pre-Clinical and Clinical Medical Research. Cell Metabolism. 2016;24(2):203–9.
- 22. Ali M. Gender Dynamics and Socio-Cultural Determinants of Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus (MERS-CoV) in Saudi Arabia. University of Toronto Medical Journal. 2017;94(1).
- 23. Dzingiral V, Bett, B., Bukachi, S., Lawson, E., Mangwanya, L., Scoones, I., Leach, M., & Winnebah, T. Zoonotic diseases: who gets sick, and why? Explorations from Africa. Critical Public Health. 2016;27(1):97-110.
- 24. WHO. Addressing sex and gender in epidemic-prone infectious diseases. 2007.
- 25. Edmonson C, McCarthy, C., Trent-Adams, S., McCain, C., Marshall, J. Emerging Global Health Issues: A Nurse's Role. Online Journal of Issues in Nursing. 2017;22(1).
- 26. Fawole O, Bamiselu, O., Adewuyi, P., & Nguku, P. Gender dimensions to the Ebola outbreak in Nigeria. Annals of African Medicine. 2016;15(1).
- 27. WHO. 61st Commission on the Status of Women concludes with a strong pledge to women's economic empowerment 2017f [Available from: http://www.who.int/hrh/news/2017/pledge_womens_eco_empowerment/en/.
- 28. WHO. Community health workers: What do we know about them? 2007.
- 29. Schröder W, Sommer, H., Gladstone, B. P., Foschi, F., Hellman, J., Evengard, B., & Tacconelli, E. Gender differences in antibiotic prescribing in the community: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2016;71(7):1800-6.
- 30. Igrejas G, Capelo, J., Gonçalves, A., & Poeta, P. Surveying Antimicrobial Resistance: Approaches, Issues, and Challenges to Overcome. Front Microbiol. 2017;8(90).
- 31. Ahmad M, Salih, Muayad, A., & Merza. Risk factors for multi-drug resistant tuberculosis: a review. Duhok Medical Journal. 2010;4:1-7.
- 32. Lima Y, Cardoso, L., Řeis, M., & Stefani, M. Incident and long-term HIV-1 infection among pregnant women in Brazil: Transmitted drug resistance and mother-to-child transmission. Journal of Medical Virology. 2016;88(11):1936-43.
- 33. Omulo S, Thumbi, S.M., Njenga, M.K., & Call, D.R. A review of 40 years of enteric antimicrobial resistance research in Eastern Africa: what can be done better? Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control. 2015;4(1).
- 34. Angele MK, Pratschke, S., Hubbard, W.J., Chaudry, I.H., . Gender differences in sepsis: Cardiovascular and immunological aspects. Virulence. 2014;5(1):12–9.
- 35. Matlin S, Told, M., Kickbusch, I., & Piper, J. Key Messages: Getting the Most out of Polio Eradication. Geneva: Graduate Institute of Geneva Global Health Centre. 2017.
- 36. Davis M, Stephenson, N., Lohm, D., Waller, E., Flowers, P. Beyond resistance: social factors in the general public response to pandemic influenza. BMC Public Health. 2015;15(436).
- 37. Klein S, & Roberts, C. Sex and Gender Differences in Infection and Treatments for Infectious Diseases. Geneva: Springer; 2015.
- 38. O'Sullivan T, & Bourgoin, M. Vulnerability in an Influenza Pandemic: Looking Beyond Medical Risk. 2010.
- 39. Klein S, Jedlicka, A., & Pekosz, A. The Xs and Y of immune responses to viral vaccines. Lancet Infectious Disease. 2010;10:338–49.
- 40. Klein SP, A. Sex-based Biology and the Rational Design of Influenza Vaccination Strategies. Journal of Infectious Disease. 2014;209(S3):S114–9
- 41. Brunelleschi S. Immune response and auto-immune diseases: gender does matter and makes the difference. Italian Journal of Gender-Specific Medicine. 2016;2(1):5-14.
- 42. Pulcini C, Massin, S., Launay, O., & Verger, P. Factors associated with vaccination for hepatitis B, pertussis, seasonal and pandemic influenza among French general practitioners: a 2010 survey. Vaccine. 2013;31:3943–9.
- 43. ASSET. Raising awareness on gender issues in epidemics and pandemics 2015 [Available from: http://www.asset-scienceinsociety.eu/news/features/raising-awareness-gender-issues-epidemics-and-pandemics.
- 44. ICID. Issues in Pandemic Preparedness Response 2010 [Available from: http://www.icid.com/influenza-and-marginalized-populations.



- 45. WHO. Guidance Document: Managment of Blood and Blood Components as Essential Medicines 2016 [Available from: http://www.who.int/biologicals/BS2285 Guidance Blood as Essential Medicine For Consultation.pdf.
- 46. WHO. Blood Safety and Availability: Factsheet. July 2016 2016 [Available from: http://who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs279/en/.
- 47. WHO. WHO Public consultation on the draft proposal on Principles for global consensus on the donation and management of blood, blood components and medical products of human origin 2017 [Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254047/1/WHO-HIS-SDS-2017_1-eng.pdf?ua=1
- 48. Network) WWsN. KENYA: Sex-trafficked women and girls also vulnerable to organ trafficking 2011 [Available from: https://womennewsnetwork.net/2011/09/13/kenya-women-girls-organ-traffickin/.
- 49. Yea S. Masculinity under the knife: Filipino men, trafficking and the black organ market in Manila, the Philippines. Gender, Place & Culture. 2015;22(1):123-42.
- 50. Morgan M, Kenten, C., Deedat, S., & Donate Programme Team. Attitudes to deceased organ donation and registration as a donor among minority ethnic groups in North America and the UK: a synthesis of quantitative and qualitative research. Ethnicity & health. 2013;18(4):367-90.
- 51. Hudson KA, & Wheeler, E. Globalization and the black market organ trade: when even a kidney can't pay the bills. Disability Studies Quarterly. 2010;28(4).
- 52. Martin D, & Kane, S. National self-sufficiency in reproductive resources: An innovative response to transnational reproductive travel. IJFAB: International Journal of Feminist Approaches to Bioethics. 2014;7(2):10-44.
- 53. Sharif A, Singh, M. F., Trey, T., & Lavee, J. Organ procurement from executed prisoners in China. American Journal of Transplantation. 14. 2014;10(2246-2252).
- 54. Bagheri A. Child organ trafficking: global reality and inadequate international response. Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy. 2016;19(2):239-46.
- 55. WHA67.22. Access to essential medicines. World Health Organisation; 2014.
- 56. WHO. A Foundation to Address Equity, Gender, and Human Rights in the 2030 Agenda: Progress in 2014-2015. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2016.
- 57. Wagner A, Graves, A.J., Fan, Z., Walker, S., Zhang, F., & Dennis Ross-Degnan. Need for and Access to Health Care and Medicines: Are There Gender Inequities? PLoS One. 2013;8(3):e57228.
- 58. Baghdadi G. Gender and medicines: an international public health perspective. Journal of Women's Health. 2005;14(1):82-6.
- 59. Stephens P, Ross-Degnan, D., & Wagner, A. K. Does access to medicines differ by gender? Evidence from 15 low and middle income countries. Health Policy. 2013;110(1):60-6.
- 60. Vialle-Valentin CE, Serumaga, B., Wagner, A. K., & Ross-Degnan, D. Need for and access to health care and medicines: are there gender inequities? PloS One. 2013;8(3):e57228.
- 61. Alliance N. Non-communicable Diseases: A Priority for Women's Health and Development 2011 [Available from: http://www.world-heart-federation.org/fileadmin/user_upload/images/Global_Health_Agenda/Women%20and%20NCDs_Final.pdf.
- 62. Equality). EElfG. Gender Mainstreaming Policy Areas: Research 2017 [Available from: http://eige.europa.eu/gender-mainstreaming/policy-areas/research.
- 63. Schiebinger L. Gender, Science and Technology. Background Paper for the UN Expert Group Meeting on Gender, Science and Technology 2010 [Available from: http://gender.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/gendersciencetechnology.pdf.
- 64. COHRED. Beyond Aid: Research and Innovation as key drivers for health, equity, and development 2012 [Available from: http://www.cohred.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/COHRED_forum2012_web_NEW.pdf.pdf-low-res.pdf.
- 65. WHO. Health product, research and development fund. Operational Plan for Voluntary Pooled Funding Mechanism. 2016 [Available from: http://www.who.int/phi/implementation/research/Draft OperationalPlan for a VoluntaryPooledFundSupportHealthResearchDevelopment.pdf?u a=1.
- 66. WHO. Options for Sustainable Funding of a Voluntary Pooled Fund to Support Health Research and Development. 2016b. [Available from: http://www.who.int/phi/implementation/research/DraftOptions_for_SustainableFundingVoluntaryPooledFundSupportHealthResearchDevelopment.pdf?ua=1.
- 67. WHA69.23. Follow-up of the report of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development: Financing and Coordination. World Health Organisation; 2016.
- 68. Viergever RF, Olifson, S., Ghaffar, A., & Terry, R. F. A checklist for health research priority setting: nine common themes of good practice. . Health research policy and systems, 2010;8(1):36.
- 69. Ovseiko PV, Greenhalgh, T., Adam, P., Grant, J., Hinrichs-Krapels, S., Graham, K. E., Valentine, P.A., Sued, O., Boukhris, O.F., Al Olaqi, N.M. Al Rahbi, I.S., Dowd, A-M., Bice, S., Heiden, T.L., Fischer, M.D., Dopson, S., Norton, R., Pollitt, A., Wooding, S., Balling, G.V., Jakobsen, U., Kuhlmann, E., Klinge, I., Pololi, A., Jagsi, R., Smith, H.L., Etzkowitz, H., Nielsen, M.W., Carrion, C., Solans-Domènech, M., Vizcaino, E., Naing, L., Cheok, Q.H.N., Eckelmann, B., Simuyemba, M.C., Msiska, T., Declich, G., Edmunds, L.D., Kiparoglou, V., Buchan, M.J.A., Williamson, C., Lord, G.M., Channon, K.M., Surender, R., & Buchan, A.M. . A global call for action to include gender in research impact assessment. Health Research Policy and Systems. 2016;14(1):50.
- 70. Turner S, Davidson, P., Stanton, L., & Cawdeary, V. Features of successful bids for funding of applied health research: a cohort study. Health Research Policy and Systems. 2014;12(1):54.
- 71. Rashid SF, Akram, O., & Standing, H. The sexual and reproductive health care market in Bangladesh: where do poor women go?. Reproductive Health Matters,. 2011;19(37):21-31.
- 72. UNAIDS. Global AIDS Update. 2016. [Available from: http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/global-AIDS-update-2016_en.pdf.
- Auld AF, Shiraishi, R.W., Mbofana, F., Couto, A., Fetogang, E.B., El-Halabi, S., Lebelonyane, R., Pilatwe, P.T., Hamunime, N., Okello, V., Mutasa-Apollo, T., Mugurungi, O., Murungu, J., Dzangare, J., Kwesigabo, G., Wabwire-Mangen, F., Mulenga, M., Hachizovu, S., Ettiegne-Traore, V., Mohamed, F.; MSAE, Bashorun, A., Nhan do, T., Hai, N.H., Quang, T.H., Van Onacker, J.D., Francois, K., Robin, E.G., Desforges, G., Farahani, M., Kamiru, H., Nuwagaba-Biribonwoha, H., Ehrenkranz, P., Denison, J.A., Koole, O., Tsui, S., Torpey, K., Mukadi, Y.D., van Praag, E., Menten, J., Mastro, T.D., Hamilton, C.D., Abiri, O.O., Griswold, M., Pierre, E., Xavier, C., Alfredo, C., Jobarteh, K., Letebele, M., Agolory, S., Baughman, A.L., Mutandi, G., Preko, P., Ryan, C., Ao, T., Gonese, E., Herman-Roloff, A., Ekra, K.A., Kouakou, J.S., Odafe, S., Onotu, D., Dalhatu, I., Debem, H.H., Nguyen, D.B., Yen le, N., Abdul-Quader, A.S., Pelletier, V., Williams, S.G., Behel, S., Bicego, G., Swaminathan, M., Dokubo, E.K., Adjorlolo-Johnson, G., Marlink, R., Lowrance, D., Spira, T., Colebunders, R., Bangsberg, D., Zee, A., Kaplan, J., & Ellerbrock, T.V. Lower levels of antiretroviral therapy enrollment among men with HIV compared with women-12 countries, 2002-2013. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2015;64(46):1281-6.
- 74. Cornell M, McIntyre, J., & Myer, L. Men and antiretroviral therapy in Africa: our blind spot. Tropical Medicine & International Health,. 2011;16(7):828-9.

- 75. Djobet MN, Singhe, D., Lohoue, J., Kuaban, C., Ngogang, J., & Tambo, E. Antiretroviral therapy supply chain quality control and assurance in improving people living with HIV therapeutic outcomes in Cameroon. AIDS Research and Therapy, 2017.;14(1):19.
- 76. Jackson G, Arver, S., Banks, I., & Stecher, V. J. Counterfeit phosphodiesterase type 5 inhibitors pose significant safety risks. International journal of clinical practice, 2010;64(4):497-504.
- 77. Wheatley VM, & Spink, J. Defining the public health threat of dietary supplement fraud. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety., 2013;12(6):599-613.
- 78. WHA65.17. Global vaccine action plan. World Health Organisation; 2012.
- 79. A66/19. Global vaccine action plan. World Health Organisation; 2013.
- 80. WHO. Global Vaccine Action Plan. Secretariat Annual Report 2016 2016 [Available from: http://www.who.int/immunization/global_vaccine_action_plan/gvap_secretariat_report_2016.pdf?ua=1.
- 81. Alliance). GTV. Gender and immunization. 2017 [Available from: http://www.gavi.org/about/mission/gender/
- 82. Arsenault C, Johri, M., Nandi, A., Rodríguez, J. M. M., Hansen, P. M., & Harper, S. Country-level predictors of vaccination coverage and inequalities in Gavi-supported countries. Vaccine. 2017;35(18):2479-88.
- 83. Hinman AR, & McKinlay, M. A. Immunization equity. Vaccine. 2015.;33:D72-D7.
- 84. Thorpe S, VanderEnde, K., Peters, C., Bardin, L., & Yount, K. M. The Influence of Women's Empowerment on Child Immunization Coverage in Low, Lower-Middle, and Upper-Middle Income Countries: A Systematic Review of the Literature. Maternal and child health journal,. 2016.;20(1):172-86.
- 85. Favin M, Steinglass, R., Fields, R., Banerjee, K., & Sawhney, M. Why children are not vaccinated: a review of the grey literature. International health,. 2012;4(4):229-38.
- 86. Johri M, Subramanian, S. V., Sylvestre, M. P., Dudeja, S., Chandra, D., Koné, G. K., Sharma, J.K., & Pahwa, S. Association between maternal health literacy and child vaccination in India: a cross-sectional study. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2015.;2015(69):849-57.
- 87. Rainey JJ, Watkins, M., Ryman, T. K., Sandhu, P., Bo, A., & Banerjee, K. Reasons related to non-vaccination and under-vaccination of children in low and middle income countries: findings from a systematic review of the published literature, 1999–2009. Vaccine, 2011;29(46):8215-21.
- 88. WHO. Global Vector Control Response. 2017-2030. 5th Draft, version 5.4 2017 [Available from: http://www.who.int/malaria/areas/vector_control/Draft-WHO-GVCR-2017-2030.pdf?ua=1.
- 89. Arenas-Monreal L, Piña-Pozas, M., & Gómez-Dantés, H. Challenges and inputs of the gender perspective to the study of vector borne diseases. Salud Publica De Mexico. 2015;57(1):66-75.
- 90. Triana DRR, Mertens, F., Zúniga, C. V., Mendoza, Y., Nakano, E. Y., & Monroy, M. C. The Role of Gender in Chagas Disease Prevention and Control in Honduras: An Analysis of Communication and Collaboration Networks. EcoHealth. 2016;13(3):535-48.
- 91. OXFAM. Dominican Republic Gender Analysis: A study of the impact of the Zika virus on women, girls, boys and men.: Oxfam International; 2017 [Available from: http://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/dominican-republic-gender-analysis-a-study-of-the-impact-of-the-zika-virus-on-w-620261.
- 92. Corfield S. Women and Dementia: A Global Challenge. Global Alzheimer's and Dementia Action Alliance; 2017.
- 93. Erol R, Brooker, D., & Peel, E. Women and Dementia: A global research review. Worchester: Association for Dementia Studies; 2015.
- 94. Rochon P. Sex and Gender Issues in Dementia. Lancet Neurology. Sex and Gender Issues in Dementia;15(5):451-2.
- 95. Scerri C. The curvy side of dementia: The impact of gender on prevalence and caregiving. Journal of the Malta College of Pharmacy Practice. 2014:20.
- 96. Mazure C, & Swendsen J. Sex differences in Alzheimer's disease and other dementias. 2016.
- 97. Tinasti K. UNGASS 2016 on the World Drug Problem. Geneva: UNGASS 2016 on the World Drug Problem; 2015.
- 98. UNODC. World Drug Report 2016. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2016.
- 99. Malinowska-Sempruch K, & Rychkova, O. The Impact of Drug Policy on Women. Open Society Foundations; 2016.
- 100. Rapporteur. S. Pathways to, conditions and consequences of incarceration for women. United Nations General Assembly; 2013.
- 101. Chen LY, Strain, E.C., Crum, R.M., & Mojtabai, R. Gender differences in substance abuse treatment and barrier to care among persons with substance use disorders with and without comorbid major depression. Journal of Addiction Medicine. 2013;7(5):325-34.
- 102. NIH. Substance Use in Women. United States: United States: National Institute on Drug Abuse; 2016.
- 103. Tuchman E. Women and addiction: the importance of gender issues in substance abuse research. Journal of Addictive Diseases. 2010;29(2):127-38.
- 104. Lobstein T, Jackson-Leach, R., Moodie, M.L., Hall, K.D., Gortmaker, S.L., Swinburn, B.A., James, P.T., Wang, Y., & McPherson, K. Child and adolescent obesity: part of a bigger picture. The Lancet. 2015;385(9986):2510-20.
- 105. OECD. Obesity Update. OECD Directorate for Employment, Labour and Social Affairs; 2014.
- 106. Black RE, Victora, C.G., Walker, S.P., Bhutta, Z.A., Christian, P., De Onis, M., Ezzati, M., Grantham-Mcgregor, S., Katz, J., Martorell, R., & Uauy, R. Maternal and child undernutrition and overweight in low-income and middle-income countries. The Lancet. 2013;382(9890):427-51.
- 107. EIWH. Women and Diabetes in the EU: Gender and Chronic Disease Policy Briefings. Ireland: European Institute of Women's Health; 2012.
- 108. Giviziez CR, Sanchez, E.G.M., Approbato, M.S., Maia, M.C.S., Fleury, E.A.B., & Sasaki, R.S.A. Obesity and anovulatory infertility: A review. JBRA Assisted Reproduction. 2016;20(4):240-5.
- 109. IDF. IDF Diabetes Atlas: Seventh Edition. International Diabetes Federation; 2015.
- 110. Kulie T, Slattengren, A., Redmer, J., Counts, H., Eglash, A., & Schrager, S. Obesity and Women's Health: An Evidence-Based Review. Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine. 2011;24(1):75-85.
- 111. WHO. Global Report on Diabetes. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2016.
- 112. WHO. The top 10 causes of death: fact sheet. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017.
- 113. ACS. Global Cancer Facts & Figures. United States: American Cancer Society; 2015.
- 114. Cesario S. Global Inequalities in the Care of Women with Cancer. Nursing for Women's Health. 2012;16(5):372-85.
- 115. WHO. World Cancer Report, 2014. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014.
- 116. Dorak MT, & Karpuzoglu, E. Gender Differences in Cancer Susceptibility: An Inadequately Addressed Issue. Frontiers in Genetics. 2012;3:268.
- 117. Edgren G, Liang, L., Adami, H.O., Chang, E.T. Enigmatic sex disparities in cancer incidence. European Journal of Epidemiology. 2012;27(3):187-96.
- 118. Allen AC, Oncken, C., & Hatsukami, D. Women and Smoking: The Effect of Gender on the Epidemiology, Health Effects, and Cessation of Smoking. Current Addiction Reports. 2014;1(1):53-60.
- 119. Dudley S, Carter, R.Y., Hammond, T., Ford, A. Lung cancer is a women's health issue. Cancer Prevention & Treatment Fund; 2013.
- 120. McCarthy WJ, Meza, R., Jeon, J., & Moolgavkar, S.H. Lung cancer in never smokers: Epidemiology and risk prediction models. Risk Analysis 2012;32(Suppl 1):S69-S84.
- 121. Gabriele L, Buoncervello, M., Ascione, B., Bellenghi, M., Matarrese, P., & Carè, A. The gender perspective in cancer research and therapy: novel insights and on-going hypotheses. Annali dell'Istituto Superiore di Sanità. 2016;52(2):213-22.
- 122. Bottorff JL, Haines-Saah, R., Kelly, M.T., Oliffe, J.L., Torchalla, I., Poole, N., Greaves, L., Robinson, C.A., Ensom, M.H.H., Okoli, C.T.C., & Phillips, J.C. Gender, smoking and tobacco reduction and cessation: a scoping review. International Journal for Equity in Health. 2014;13(144).
- 123. Aguirre CG, , Bello, M.S., Andrabi, N., Pang, R.D., Hendricks, P.S., Bluthenthal, R.N., & Leventhal, A.M. Gender, Ethnicity, and Their Intersectionality in the Prediction of Smoking Outcome Expectancies in Regular Cigarette Smokers. Behavior Modification. 2015;40(1-2).



- 124. Triandafilidis Z, Ussher, J.M., Perz, J., Huppatz, K. Doing and undoing femininities: An intersectional analysis of young women's smoking. Feminism & Psychology. 2017;0(0):1-27.
- 125. Olusanya BO, Neumann, K.J., & Saunders, J.E. The global burden of disabling hearing impairment: a call to action. Bulletin of the World Health Organization 2014;92(5).
- 126. Stevens G, Flaxman, S., Brunskill, E., Mascarenhas, M., Mathers, C.D., & Finucane, M., on behalf of the Global Burden of Disease Hearing Loss Expert Group Global and regional hearing impairment prevalence: an analysis of 42 studies in 29 countries. European Journal of Public Health. 2013;23(1):146-52.
- 127. M. L. A poverty of rights: Six ways to fix the MDGs. Ids Bulletin-Institute of Development Studies. 2010;41(1):83-91.
- 128. Kabeer N. The Beijing platform for action and the millennium development goals: Different processes, different outcomes 2005 [Available from: http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/egm/bpfamd2005/experts-papers/EGM-BPFA-MD-MDG-2005-EP.11.pdf.
- 129. Mohindra KS, & Nikiema, B. Women's health in developing countries: Beyond an investment? International Journal of Health Services. 2010:40:443-67.
- 130. Subrahmanian R. Gender equality in education: Definitions and measurements. International Journal of Educational Development, . 2005;25:395-407.
- 131. Stuart E, & Woodroffe, J. Leaving no-one behind: can the Sustainable Development Goals succeed where the Millennium Development Goals lacked? Gender & Development, 2016;24(1):69-81.
- 132. UNDP. Chemicals and gender. UNDP Environment & Energy Group; 2011.
- 133. Vahter M, Akesson, A., Lidén, C., Ceccatelli, S., & Berglund, M. Gender differences in the disposition and toxicity of metals. Environmental Research. 2007;104(1):85-95.
- 134. IPEN. Beyond 2020: Women and chemical safety. 2017.
- 135. WECF. Women and Chemicals: The impact of hazardous chemicals on women a thought starter based on experts' workshop. Women in Europe for a Common Future.; 2016.
- 136. WHO. Adolescents: health risks and solutions: Fact sheet. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2016.
- 137. WHO. Global status report on road safety 2015. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2015.
- 138. UN. The World's Women 2015: Trends and Statistics. New York: United Nations; 2015.
- 139. Nair M, Baltag, V., Bose, K., Boschi-Pinto, C., Lambrechts, T., & Mathai, M. Improving the Quality of Health Care Services for Adolescents, Globally: A Standards-Driven Approach. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2015;57(3):288-98.
- 140. USAID. United States Global Strategy to Empower Adolescent Girls. United States: USAID; 2014.
- 141. WHO. A Standards-driven approach to improve the quality of health-care services for adolescents. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2015.
- 142. 3ie. Adolescent sexual and reproductive health: Scoping the impact of programming in low- and middle-income countries. December 2016. Scoping Paper. Health. 2016.
- 143. Patton GC, Sawyer, S.M., Santelli, J.S., Ross, D.A., Afifi, R., Allen, N.B., Arora, M., Azzopardi, P., Baldwin, W., Bonell, C., Kakuma, R., Kennedy, E., Mahon, J., McGovern, T., Mokdad, A.H., Patel, V., Petroni, S., Reavley, N., Taiwo, K., Waldfogel, J., Wickremarathne, D., Barroso, C., Bhutta, Z., Fatusi, A.O., Mattoo, A., Diers, J., Fang, J., Ferguson, J., Ssewamala, F., & Viner, R.M. Our future: a Lancet commission on adolescent health and wellbeing. The Lancet. 2016;387(10036):2423-78.
- 144. Pulerwitz J, Hughes, L, Mehta, M, Kidanu, A, Verani, F and Tewolde, S. Changing gender norms and reducing intimate partner violence: results from a quasi-experimental intervention study with young men in Ethiopia. American Journal of Public Health. 2015;105(1):132–7.
- 145. DESA. Global Status Report on Disability and Development Prototype. United Nations: Department of Economic and Social Affairs; 2015.
- 146. Komarnicki E. Report of the Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities. Canada: Canadian House of Commons; 2013.
- 147. USAID. Advancing Women and Girls with Disabilities. United States: USAID; 2015.
- 148. Women. U. Addressing gender equality in the context of disability. United Nations; 2015.
- 149. IIHS. General Statistic: Gender. United States: Insurance Institute for Highway Safety Highway Loss Data Institute; 2015.
- 150. Emamian MH, Zeraati, H., Majdzadeh, R., Shariati. M., Hashemi, H., & Fotouhi, A. Economic Inequality in Eye Care Utilization and its Determinants: A Blinder-Oaxaca Decomposition. Internaitonal Journal of Health Policy Management. 2014;3:307-13.
- 151. Ramke J, Zwi, A.B., Palagyi, A., Blignault, I., & Gilbert, C.E. Equity and Blindness: Closing Evidence Gaps to Support Universal Eye Health. Ophthalmic Epidemiology. 2015;22(5):297-307.
- 152. Ulldemolins AR, Lansingh, V.C., Valencia, L.G., Carter, M.J., & Eckert, K.A. Social inequalities in blindness and visual impairment: a review of social determinants. Indian Journal of Ophothalmology. 2012;60(5):368-75.
- 153. Faal H. Millennium development goals and eye health. Indian Journal of Ophthalmology. 2012;60(5):411-5.
- 154. Facciolo D, & Neyhouser, C. Putting women's eyesight first. Community Eye Health. 2016;29(93):8.
- 155. SEVA. Gender & Blindness: Initiatives to address inequity. Vancouver: Seva Canada Society, 2012.
- 156. Choffnes ER, Relman, D.A., Forum on Microbial Threats, & Institute of Medicine (U.S.). The causes and impacts of neglected tropical and zoonotic diseases: opportunities for integrated intervention strategies: workshop summary. Washington, D.C: National Academies Press; 2011.
- 157. (FAOUN). FaAOotUN. Gender Mainstreaming in Water Harvesting in South Sudan. 2015.
- 158. Bangert M, Molyneux, D. H., Lindsay, S. W., Fitzpatrick, C., & Engels, D. The cross-cutting contribution of the end of neglected tropical diseases to the sustainable development goals. Infectious Diseases of Poverty. 2017;6(1):73.
- 159. Hotez PJ. Empowering women and improving female reproductive health through control of neglected tropical diseases. PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases 2009;3(e559).
- 160. Sam NASP. Gender Mainstreaming and Integration of Women in Decision-Making: The Case of Water Management in Samari-Nkwanta, Ghana. Gender Mainstreaming and Integration. 2006;2006(3).
- 161. WHO. End TB Strategy: Global strategy and targets for tuberculosis prevention, care and control after 2015. 2015a.
- 162. WHO. Implementing the end TB strategy: the essentials 2015b [Available from: http://www.who.int/tb/publications/2015/end tb essential.pdf?ua=1.
- 163. Partnership UST. Gender assessment tool for national HIV and TB responses: Towards gender-transformative HIV and TB response 2016 [Available from:
 - http://www.stoptb.org/assets/documents/resources/publications/acsm/Gender_Assessment_Tool_TB_HIV_UNAIDS_FINAL_2016%20ENG.pdf.
- 164. UNDP. Gender and Tuberculosis 2015 [Available from: http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/HIV-AIDS/Gender%20HIV%20and%20Health/Gender%20and%20TB%20UNDP%20Discussion%20Paper%20(1).pdf

- 165. WHO. Gender and tuberculosis: cross-site analysis and implications of a multi-country study in Bangladesh, India, Malawi, and Colombia: World Health Organization on behalf of the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases 2006; 2006 [Available from: http://www.who.int/tdr/publications/tdr-research-publications/gender-tb-multicountry-study/en/.
- 166. WHO. Annex 4. Handout Sample Gender Analysis MatrixL Tuberulosis 2011 [Available from: http://www.who.int/gender/mainstreaming/Module 2 Handout Gender and TB.pdf.
- 167. WHO. Global Tuberculosis Report 2016 2016 [Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/250441/1/9789241565394-eng.pdf?ua=1.
- 168. Horton KC, MacPherson, P., Houben, R. M., White, R. G., & Corbett, E. L. Sex Differences in Tuberculosis Burden and Notifications in Low-and Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. PLoS Med. 2016;13(9):e1002119.
- 169. Dodd PJ, Looker, C., Plumb, I.D., Bond, V., Schaap, A., Shanaube, K., Muyoyeta, M., Vynnycky, E., Godfrey-Faussett, P., Corbett, E.L., Beyers, N., Ayles, H., & White RG. Age-and sex-specific social contact patterns and incidence of Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. American journal of epidemiology. 2016;183(2):156-66.
- 170. WHO. Global Technical Strategy for Malaria 2016-2030 2015 [Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/176712/1/9789241564991 eng.pdf?ua=1&ua=1.
- 171. A70/38. Progress reports. World Health Organisation 2017.
- 172. WHA68.2. Global technical strategy and targets for malaria 2016–2030. World Health Organisation; 2015.
- 173. Forum) KKaTRM. A guide to gender and Malaria resources. 2010.
- 174. UNDP. Gender and Malaria 2015 [Available from: http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/HIV-AIDS/Gender%20HIV%20and%20Health/Discussion%20Paper%20Gender Malaria.pdf.
- 175. WHO. Annex 5. Handout Sample Gender Analysis Matrix: Malaria 2011 [Available from: http://www.who.int/gender/mainstreaming/Module 2 Handout Gender and Malaria.pdf.
- 176. Health. KMo. Gender and Malaria in Kenya 2015 [Available from: https://www.measureevaluation.org/pima/malaria/gender-and-malaria-in-kenya.
- 177. Woldu DO, & Haile, Z.T. . Gender roles and perceptions of malaria risk in agricultural communities of Mwea Division in Central Kenya. Women & health. 2015;55(2):227-43.
- 178. Hong Y-S, Kim, Y-M., Lee, K-E. Methylmercury Exposure and Health Effects. Journal of Preventative Medicine & Public Health. 2012;45(6):353-63.
- 179. Tchounwou PB, Yedjou, C.G., Patlolla, A.K., Sutton, D.J. Heavy Metals Toxicity and the Environment. In: Access HP, editor. 2012.
- 180. WHO. Mercury and Health: Fact Sheet. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2017.
- 181. Cauli O, Piedrafita, B., Llansola, M., & Felipo, V. Gender differential effects of developmental exposure to methyl-mercury, polychlorinated biphenyls 126 or 153, or its combinations on motor activity and coordination. Toxicology. 2013;311(1-2):61-8.
- 182. Patočka J. Neurotoxicity of heavy metals in light of gender studies. Journal of Nursing, Social Studies, Public Health and Rehabilitation. 2014(1-2).
- 183. Baker P, Dworkin, S. L., Tong, S., Banks, I., Shand, T., & Yamey, G. The men's health gap: men must be included in the global health equity agenda. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2014;92(8):618-20.
- 184. Thomas R, Pega, F., Khosla, R., Verster, A., Hana, T., & Say, L. Ensuring an inclusive global health agenda for transgender people. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2017;95(2):154.
- 185. WHO. WHO methodology for a global programme on surveillance of antimicrobial consumption 2016 [Available from: http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/rational_use/WHO_AMCsurveillance_1.0.pdf?ua=1.
- 186. Carrasco-Garrido P, Hernández-Barrera, V., López de Andrés, A., Jiménez-Trujillo, I., & Jiménez-García, R. Sex—Differences on self-medication in Spain. . Pharmacoepidemiology and Drug Safety. 2010;19(12):1293-9.
- 187. Hemsing N, Greaves, L., Poole, N., & Schmidt, R. Misuse of prescription opioid medication among women: a scoping review. Pain Research and Management. 2016;2016.
- 188. Ford JA, Reckdenwald, A., & Marquardt, B. Prescription drug misuse and gender. Substance Use & Misuse. 2014;49(7):842-51.
- 189. Manteuffel M, Williams, S., Chen, W., Verbrugge, R. R., Pittman, D. G., & Steinkellner, A. Influence of patient sex and gender on medication use, adherence, and prescribing alignment with guidelines. Journal of Women's Health. 2014;23(2):112-9.
- 190. Fisher JA, & Ronald, L.M. Sex, gender, and pharmaceutical politics: from drug development to marketing. Gender Medicine. 2010;7(4):357-70.
- 191. McGregor AJ, Barr, H., Greenberg, M.R., Safdar, B., Wildgoose, P., Wright, D.W., & Hollander, J.E. Gender-specific Regulatory Challenges to Product Approval: A Panel Discussion. Academic Emergency Medicine. 2014;21(12):1334-8.
- 192. Morgan R, George, A., Ssali, S., Hawkins, K., Molyneux, S., & Theobald, S. How to do (or not to do)... gender analysis in health systems research. Health Policy and Planning. 2016;31(8):1069-78.
- 193. Gyedu A, Abantanga, F., Boakye, G., Gupta, S., Otupiri, E., Agbeko, A.E., Kushner, A., Stewart, B. Barriers to essential surgical care experienced by women in the two northernmost regions of Ghana: a cross-sectional survey. BMC Women's Health. 2016;16(1):27.
- 194. Irfan FB, Irfan, B.B., & Spiegel, D.A. Barriers to accessing surgical care in Pakistan: healthcare barrier model and quantitative systematic review. Journal of Surgical Research. 2012;176(1):84-94.
- 195. Faught W, Gill, R., & Ng-Kamstra, J. Women's Health and Surgical Care: Moving From Maternal Health to Comprehensive Surgical Systems. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada. 2015;37(10):894-6.
- 196. Gomez D, Haas, B., de Mestral, C., Sharma, S., Hsiao, M., Zagorski, B., Rubenfeld, G., Ray, J., Nathens, A.B. Gender-associated differences in access to trauma center care: a population-based analysis. Surgery. 2012;152(2):179-85.
- 197. Stone ML, LaPar, D.J., Kane, B.J., Rasmussen, S.K., McGahren, E.D., & Rodgers, B.M. The effect of race and gender on pediatric surgical outcomes within the United States. Journal of Pediatric Surgery. 2013;48(8):1650-6.
- 198. WHO. WHO Advisory Committee on Variola Virus Research: Report of the Eighteenth Meeting 2017 [Available from: http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/smallpox/18-ACVVR-Final.pdf?ua=1.
- 199. Moran KR, & Del Valle, S.Y. A Meta-Analysis of the Association between Gender and Protective Behaviors in Response to Respiratory Epidemics and Pandemics. PloS One. 2016;11(10):e0164541.
- 200. Bhattacharya S, & Dasgupta, R. Smallpox and polio eradication in India: comparative histories and lessons for contemporary policy. Ciencia & Saude Coletiva. 2011;16(2):433-44.
- 201. Haralambieva IH, Ovsyannikova, I.G., Kennedy, R.B., Larrabee, B.R., Pankratz, V.S., & Poland, G.A. Race and sex-based differences in cytokine immune responses to smallpox vaccine in healthy individuals. Human Immunology. 2013;74(10):1263-6.
- 202. Kennedy RB, Ovsyannikova, I. G., Pankratz, V. S., Vierkant, R. A., Jacobson, R. M., Ryan, M. A., & Poland, G. A. Gender effects on humoral immune responses to smallpox vaccine. Vaccine. 2009;27(25):3319-23.
- 203. WHO. Laboratory Capacity Requirements for International Health Regulations and their Implementation in the WHO African Region 2013 [Available from: http://www.afro.who.int/en/clusters-a-programmes/3951-lab-capacity-requirements-for-ihr-and-their-implementation-in-the-who-afro.html.
- 204. WHO. Responsible life sciences research for global health security: a guidance document. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2010b.
- 205. WHO. Asia Pacific strategy for strengthening health laboratory services (2010–2015). Manila: Regional Office for the Western Pacific and New Delhi: Regional Office for South-East Asia 2010 [Available from: http://www.searo.who.int/about/administration_structure/cds/BCT_Asia_Pacific_Strategy10-15.pdf.



- 206. WHO. Strategic framework for strengthening health laboratory services 2016–2020. Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean; 2016.
- 207. Deveci OZCAN, Tekin, R., Aslan, E., Hosoglu, S.A.L.I.H., Bozkurt, F., Dayan, S., & Demirpence, Ö.Z.L.E.M. Assessment of the laboratory transmission of brucellosis in an endemic region. Acta Medica Mediterranea. 2014;30:205-8.
- 208. Sayin-Kutlu S, Kutlu, M., Ergonul, O., Akalin, S., Guven, T., Demiroglu, Y.Z., Acicbe, O., Akova, M.; Occupational Infectious Diseases Study Group. Laboratory-acquired brucellosis in Turkey. Journal of Hospital Infection. 2012;80(4):326-30.
- 209. Council. NR. Prudent Practices in the Laboratory: Handling and Management of Chemical Hazards 2014 [Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK55878/pdf/Bookshelf_NBK55878.pdf.
- 210. Work EAfSaHa. New risks and trends in the safety and health of women at work 2014a [Available from: https://osha.europa.eu/en/tools-and-publications/publications/reports/summary-new-risks-trends-osh-women.
- 211. Work EAfSaHa. Maintreaming gender into occupational safety and health practice 2014b [Available from: https://osha.europa.eu/en/tools-and-publications/reports/mainstreaming-gender-into-occupational-safety-and-health-practice.
- 212. A70/7. Proposed programme budget 2018–2019. World Health Organisation; 2017.
- 213. Ntim CG. Board diversity and organizational valuation: unravelling the effects of ethnicity and gender. Journal of Management & Governance. 2015;19(1):167-95.
- 214. Van Der Walt N, & Ingley, C., Giacomello. Board dynamics and the influence of professional background, gender and ethnic diversity of directors. Corporate Governance: An International Review. 2003;11:218-34.
- 215. Dhatt R, Kickbusch, I., & Thompson, K. Act now: a call to action for gender equality in global health. The Lancet. 2017;389(10069):602.
- 216. Benschop Y, & Verloo, M. Gender change, organizational change, and gender equality strategies. Handbook of Gender, Work, and Organization. United Kingdom: John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 2011. p. 277-90.
- 217. Holvino E. Intersections: The simultaneity of race, gender and class in organization studies. Gender. Work & Organisation. 2010;17(3):248-77.
- 218. Ginn J, & MacIntyre, K. UK pension reforms: is gender still an issue? Social Policy and Society. 2013;12(1):91-103.
- 219. UNOG. Policy for Gender Equality and the Empowerment Women 2016-2020. 2016.
- 220. Zuabi. The bottom line: Why Gender Inclusion is Good for Business Making the business case for a Gender Inclusive Organization: Value of Women; 2015 [Available from: http://www.v4w.org/images/generales/Resources/BottomLine 2015 08.pdf.
- 221. Astria. Making Europe Better for Women 2014 [Available from: https://www.atria.nl/sites/atria/files/atoms/files/Policy%20Paper%20-%20Atria%20-%20Making%20Europe%20Better%20for%20Women.pdf.
- 222. Kettel B. Challenging the margin: Gender equality and the UN reform process. Third World Quarterly. 2007;28(5):871-86.